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THE CHAIRMAN: We '11 call the hearing to order. 

I would like to open this morning's hearing by reading 

for the record a statement. 

Yesterday~ a great man was assassinated in 

Memphis, Tennessee, and his death is a tragic loss 

to all Americans. 

Dr. Martin Luther King believed that all people 

in this country could and should live together in 

freedom and peace and brotherly love; that all men 

indeed are created equal; that the divisions in this 

county could be healed and bridged by non-violence. 

To Dr. King, violence was wrong for many reasons, 

and impractical as an approach to social justice for 

citizens. He repudiated it as a technique, together 

with its practitioners. 

Yet he died by the ultimate violence of a 

sniper 8 s rifle bullet 9 never uttering another word 

after he was shot. 

Dr. King's assassination is an act that magnifies 

the duties in these difficult days of all persons 

concerned with peace in our communities. And it 

focuses anew the charge of this Committee, for we 

are deeply concerned with violence of every nature~ 

senseless violence that strikes our great men down 

at the height of their power, senseless violence in 
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our homes and shops and on our streets, senseless 

violence that shreds our communities. 

Violence brings no solace, no peace, no satis

faction. It brings only tragedy to its victims. Too 

often, one act of violence begets another. In a very 

real sense, all acts of violence are interrelated. 

We must come to understand and reverse the 

trends to violence in our society, as we must gain 

greater understanding of our people and the proper 

role and operation of our system of criminal justice, 

for it is our principal protection from the pain, the 

agony that is afflicting our nation. We want no more. 

So we must learn from the life, the leadership, 

the death, of Dr. Martin Luther King. 

We must spur our efforts to control those swell

ing forces at work among us which daily lead to tragedy 

from crime, all kinds of crime. Let us dedicate our

selves anew. 

Dr. Bacon, Mr. Lumbard said we're happy that 

you are here, and if you would identify yourself 

for the record, then I would like to swear you in. 

DR. BACON: The name is Seld· n D. Bacon, Professor 

of Sociology, Director of the Center of Alcoholic 

Studies at Rutgers, the State University. 

• 
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MR. LtMBARD ~ Doctor, the Committee is interested 

in the whole system of administering criminal justice • 

The President 0s Crime Commission Reports, and I am 

sure you are well aware~ that the problem of alcohol 

in one way or another~ in collusion with the system 

of administ~ring criminal justice~ is enormous. 

Indeed, perhaps you and I can agree, that most 

persons donut have any understanding of the degree 

of the amount or how much cost that involvement is 

levying upon the taxpayers or to perhaps what point. 

So weure interested in having you appear here, 

and I am grateful to youiil to tell us about that 

involvement as you see it in the State of New 

Jersey, and what trends are involved, what directions 

you might suggest, because the Committee is interested 

in recommendations of all natures. 

THE WITNESS~ Well, as you stated, it's a very 

broad area, and in my remarks I would be talkin~, 

frankly as much about other places in the country 

as I would about the State of New Jersey, although 

we have no reason to believe that there is any 

striking difference in the main aspects of the 

problem. 
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MR. Ll.MBARD: I can give you one fact that 

the Committee has received testimony on and other 

information to the effect that one-third or to one

half of all the prisoners in all the penal institu

tions, workhouses, county penitentiaries, are there 

because of outright drunkenness or directly related 

alcohol problems. 

THE WITNESS: That's about true. I tried to 

find out what the ;_ .L~:f~a:lt::t::.o,;,et:$1-·:lJ. ; ~ in New Jersey, 

and found it very, very difficult, and I think one 

thing, perhaps the major thing that might be suggested, 

is that people who Jnay~ be concerned, including the 

Legislature, and many other groups, will find it 

very difficult to get information, useable informa

tion, for the purposes of setting policy, that is, 

how many people are arrested for what and what does 

it mean. 

In order to find out what the extent of this problem 

is, what the costs of it are, what you're doing, it's 

very difficult to get this information. 

Now, to suggest that there be some great uniform 

system that everybody is going to live up to a hundred 

percent, I think is pretty ridiculous, but, on the 

other hand, there ·m a great scarcity of information 
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that will be meaningful for setting policy. 

· _ Many of the :records that are available are 

chiefly kept~ I think, for administrative purposes 

or for traditional reasons, they were always kept 

or there is a scarcity of such records, 

to find out how many people are in work

houses, jails, et cetera, for a particular offense 

on a given day or for a period of a whole year, 

is extremely difficult. 

MRQ LUMBARDg Now~ is it fair to say that 

such information does not exist in New Jersey today? 

THE WITNESS~ I couldndt find it. I finally 

had to hire a student and sen·a him out to make 

personal visits: he was able to ge_:t some t.yp~written, 

confidential material from the people in charge 

in three or four instances. I made inquiries of 

various officers in Trenton& I talked with a man, 

Mr o Goff~ I think9 who had been four or five years 

ear lie:r ·trying to do this o 

MR .. LUMBARD~ Was this Mr. Goff of the Correc

tion Association? 

THE WITNESS~ Of the Correction Association. 

This is one a:reao Let me say, I don 9t think it 

does very much good to try to blame somebody as 

to why this is so. I donwt think that makes much 
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sense. 

I think it would be worthwhile to find out how 

you could get certain types of information, .::de.firi.el who 

wants that information, and for what, and if you got 

it, what would you have. 

Just collecting a whole lot of data is often 

rather pointless. I don't think that finding out 

whatever you mean by drunkenness or the impact of 

alcohol on different kinds of arrests, wh:iC!.h have 

all sorts of names, breach of peace, disorderly 

conduct, suspicion, idling, anything, we really 

don't know, that it is enormous in percentage of 

all the rest, all police types. 

MR. LUMBARD: Let's come down to the first 

point you made, which is the lack of information. 

THE WITNESS: Useful information. 

MR. LUMBARD: Obviously, we could also agree 

that until there is information and understanding, 

we can't get anywhere. 

THE WITNESS: It is very hard. 

MR. LUMBARD: would you have some recommenda

tions, therefore, as to the kinds of information 

that should be collected, so that society could get 

some understanding of the problem that is going on 

• 
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and what public resources are being devoted to it 

and what is the point of that effort and those 

resources? 

THE WITNESS~ I think"what is the point"is 

terribly significant. 

MRo LUMBARD~ I think that is a second aspect, 

after we get what should be collected. 

THE WITNESS;; Yes o 

MR., LUMBARD~ What are your recommendations 

in that regard? 

THE WITNESS~ I think -- remembering I'm a 

college professor 

that o 

MR., L,UMBARD ~ 'There is nothing wrong with 

I do not like to 
THE WITNESS~ Perhaps not 9 but it is relevant because/ 

jump to answe~so I'm talking about means. I think 

that trying out~ demonstrating in a selected area, 

say a given jur isd i<r::;t ion or even a part of a 

jurisdiction~ what, let u.s say, the police can 

dol) what their info:r:rrlation currently is, how much 

training their men get for the keeping of records, 

that will be available say to the Legislature .or 

any given group~ would be one of the first things 

to do. 
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There would be a requirement of training for 

these persons, evaluation, from the point of view 

of the police department, as well as the point of 

view of the people that are going to use this 

information, as to how much this cost, whether 

they need additional manpower or more training. 

To suggest a complete revision of the records 

system, I think would be very illa:dvised, but there 

is a lack of leadership and concern for doing this 

information collecting. This is very clear, I think. 

MR. LUMBARD: Very clear. 

THE WITNESS: The particular area of alcohol, 

alcohol offenses, is the concern of many .. p~ople., .~not just 

the law and order people. 

Now, the~ Drunkenness Task Force Report of the 

President's Commission, I think, can be rather crit-

icized in it's desire to get this drunkenness problem 
law 

out of the f'ield of/enforcement. They have forgotten 
be_ placed. 

where it was going to/ It was more a handwash deaL, 

answer to a problem. 

MRe LUMBARD: Will you spell that out, please? 

THE WITNESS: Merely to suggest that chronic 

drunkenness, sir, the behavior associated with 

• 

• 
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chronic drunkenness, should not be the responsibility 

of the police and the courts is not 

enough. This may or may not be true. 

There are these people and these behaviors out 

on the streets, and something is going to have to be 

done. 

Now, years, generations ago, the medical and 

. health profession decided they wanted to"get out." 

They did. The welfare and social agency people 40, 

SO years ago, they wanted to"get out, "and they did, 

except one or two religious sects, and we were left 

with the jail down at the bottom. Now, SO years later 

to turn around and try to put 

people is not going to be received with the joy or 

affirmative agreement you might hope for. 

Those groups have shown they don't want this. 

I think it is a joint responsibility, and just 
health, 

to put it under this magic word,j.i.s so much paper 1 it 

is not going to happen. In one or two instances it 

might. 

I think the experience in Washington, D.C. is 

a pretty good :example of this. The healthstructure 

was quite unable, unprepared, to take over such a 
finally the courts 

responsibility, and/ were suggesting they throw 
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the doctors in jail, instead of the drunks in jail~ 

I don't think this resolved any problema It 

left a lot of people very angry at each other? which 

is history of the alcohol world. 

I don't think the law and law enforcement 

people can get out of this business. 

MR. LUMBARD: In the sense that there is a 

disorderly type problem confronting the community? 

THE WITNESS: That's equal parts, disorderly 

~· behaviors and diseases. In order to get the alcohol 

problems out of the old moralistic ball park? they 

tried to put them in a new ball park, medical therapy; 

they find that the new ball park:. doesn't fit well either. 

It is a very complex problem of disorder, disease 

ethics,·, economics, law and a whole series of thingso 

I think what is required is some imaginative leadership 

saying what is to be done. This is quite different 

from everybody in 1 ine saying "I'm out next, I don't 

want to do this." 

We may repeat ourselves in buck passing on this 

matter. I criticize that Task Force Report. 

MR.LUMBARD: The President's? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, in terms of buck passing and also 

for a lack of historical orientation. One can see 

governmental statements, the earliest I can recall 

was 1827 in Connecticu~t, which 

I 
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said, "This was not a matter of law and law enforcement, but 

O"f . : disease! and should be taken care of by the health 

people." 

You can go every ten years for the next 130 years 
stating: 

and find these task forces/ "Isn •t this terrible, 

somebody else should do something about ito" 

I think it is time for these people to recognize 

this failure, that we have another revolving door. 

·we· speak of the revolving door for the drunks 
also 

coming in and going out. There is/a revolving door of 

task forces on the drunkenness problem, and they keep 

making the same reports every 20, 15, sometimes seven 

years. 

I think we need a task force on task forces and on 

reformists as to why they are not making any significant 

contribution, and if they have good suggestions, and 
why 

maybe they have,Jthey have been unable to implement 

them and get any changes. 

The critic ism today, exce'pt f.ar .automobile acc;idents 
affected. by alcohol, 

/is just about those of 60 or 120 years ago& we haven•t 

gotten anywhere. 

Now, q,:n,ot·her :G~:i~iQis~ of: this. Drunken
even 

ness Task Force Report, which! led 'AlCi:r:tY ·.r: leaders in 

the alcoholism world to be very aggressive towards 

that report, surprisingly enough, is that the chronic 
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drunkeness offender represents only perhaps five 

percent of the alcoholism problem, although a very 

dramatic five percent. One of the greatest problems 

in meeting alcoholism over the last hundred years 

has been a stereotype that the alcholic is a drunken 

bum. Finally in the last 25 years we have gotten 

out of that; we now know alcoholism is spread 

throughout the so·ciety, and this drunken bum bit 

is a tiny percentage. 

However, all the excirement, tension, and drama, 

with action by the Supreme Court, t~he congress, the 

White House, may be fcowned on this little bit then 

State Legislatures and foundations may cpme across 

and do something on this little bit. This can be 

considered a step backwards, if it makes the public 

feel we did something significant about the major 

problem of alcoholism when in fact we only hit that 

five percent of the problemo 

To isolate out the chronic drunken offender 

from the whole field, without paying attention to 

the other 95 percent, could be a backward step. 

I think the people raising this criticism 

are bP~ng hyperanxious. I think it is time we 

do something, even if to only do something on one 

segment of it. 

You do have an alcoholism bureauo I can't 

• 
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Alcoholism 

say its name, the Bureau of" Rehabilitation :in. the 

Department of Public Health, et cetera, in New Jersey. 

It is a very small bureau with a very small budget. 

It is not primarily directed towards this extreme 

group. 

I do think that it is has some know-how, some 

experience as to how to work with people with conti-

nuing alcohol problems. 

I think it should play a part in whatever is 

being done, but 'Wi..th the amount of budget and size 
it 

and support it has or has not got,!Would be asking 

a great deal for them to do very much. 

They are one of the smallest of all the state 

~lcoqoli~m agencies. 

MR. LUMBARD: Your group at Rutgers was originally 

the Yale School? 

THE WITNESS : The Yale Center of Ale oho 1 Studies, 

and in 1962 we moved to Rutgers. 

MR o LUMBARD: And you have been continuously 

engaged in what activities since 1962? 

THE WITNESS: The same as before, in research, 

in biological science and chemistry, social sciences, 

psychiatry, in education and training, in publication 

of sociology and scientific literature, an:l we are 

the information or the documentation center for the 
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alcohol study field in the world. 

MR. LIMBARD: The $64 question. 

THE WITNESS: All right. 

MR. Ll.MBARD: After all these years of study, 
• 

what do you recommend should be done in the State of 

New Jersey? • 

THE WITNESS: On what; on this chronic drunken-

ness? 

MR. LUMBARD: How alcohol collided with the 

criminal justice system. 

THE WITNESS: I think there needs to be some 

significant leadership, whether throughvoluntary 

_ or government accelerators, some leadership on 

doing something. I think this is the ~ediate 

key need, who is really concerned about doing 

something about these problems, who has a little 

weight and a little oomph, so that something will 

happen, and I will say that this has been markedly 

absent. The closest thing you had to it in the last 

20 years in New Jersey has been the development of 

Alcoholics Anonymous. 
certainly 

I would say next, I / ·. would like to have 

information, and I distinguish that in many ways from 

research. I think from the point of view of research, 
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we are more advancednow than we were years ago, 

but we need some applied information, better 

information than we are getting now as to the 

extent of these problems in New Jersey, the 

different types of problems that there are, and 

as to what is, in fact, being done, as opposed to 

the usual talk. 

I think we need some activity on what I call 

this chronic drunkenness offender population with 

recurrent problems with alcbhb+,especially those 

of the lowest socio-economic status. These are 

16 

the people who get almost nothing, except jail terms. 

In setting up such a program, I would-- there 

are a whole series of things I could suggest to,· 

do, for example, sort of facility, sort of community 

action, sort of therapist, all that, and I wouid 

accept most of the tested techniques. 

I would s·trongly suggest, however, that the 

very people who are involved in the problem be 

involved in doing something about the problem .. 

In ot.her words, when it comes to working with 

what is called the skin:row offender and so, that 

these very people be utilized as aides, as helpers, 

as there are many functionsthey can serve, instead 
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of trying to depend upon high price, scarce, and 

frankly, very disinterested professionals, such as 
usual titles 

psychiatrists, physicians, psychologist, the/ proposedo 

This is a matter for utilizing the very people 

who are being burt or who are hurting the community. 

I think we have had a tremendous illustration 

on how this works through Alcoholics Anonymous, very 

largely on a middle class level. 

we know also that this will work on this other 

level .. These people should be utilized, they should 

be given a certain amount of training, on the job 

training, and it is important that they themselves 

should be paid, I think, for working with others in 

this field. This witi allow visiole signs· 

of activity to those who are the chronic drunkenness 

offenders, to show that we mean something, that 

somebody who they understand can talk to them. They 

can't talk to a psychiatrist, it doesn't mean any-

thing, or a middle-age person who has a certain type 

of clothing, job, language, they can't talk to these 

people, they can't believe them. 
will have 

There I to be one or two experiments on this 

level. I think there is mentioned perhaps in the 

Drunkenness Task Force letters, the work tried by 

the Vera Fotmdation in New York City, the experience 

• 

.. 

" 
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going on in Atlanta, the experience in St. Louis, 

perhaps particularly the failures of the experience 

in Washington, D.C. These things are around us. 

Maryland has just passed legislation on the 

whole drunkenness matter. I believe the Governor 

just signed it. 

MR. LtMBARD ~ What kind? 

THE WITNESS: On the chronic drunkenness offender and 

all alcoholic problems. It was enacted because 
expected 

of the/Supreme Court decision in the next month or 

two. 

MR o LUMBARD: What does it say or do? 

THE WITNESS: Almost repeats the language of 

the Drunkenness Task Force; where alcoholism is 

involved in a drunken offender case, that this 

primarily is a matter for health and rehabilita-

tion, for connnunity action: other than police, 

punitive action, court, jail, et cetera. 

The Alcoholi"sm Bureau, Department 7 or piviston 

located, I think in Mental Health 

should take a more active role in developing 

community resources for dealing with these people, 

et cetera. 

There are one or two criticisms of that ,legis-

lation, the major one being the appropriation which 
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was to come at the end was left blank, which left 

those who are given the job a very sorrowful feeling, 

but even thisnuch, I think, was an innovating step. 
Except for the District of Columbia, 

1 I don't know of other legislation like this 

yet, although the Supreme Court decision is probably 

going to result in several acts of this sort. 

I think as these people start doing something, 

they will begin getting followers, which I don't 

think they were getting before, community action, 

service, which are separate items. 

As you do one, you learn the others, that 

something can be done. 

I think there are many things that could be 

done. I think there are many groups around the 
relevant 

country in the last fifteen years that have had/ 
first 

experience. But/ there has to be a will, and 

there has to be some guiding leadership up at 

top to make this go. There are people, researchers, 

leadership, who know how to go. I don't say they 
their activities are 

are a hundred percent effective, but;more effective 

than what is going on now. This : would cost money, 

no question about that. You are not going to get 

it for nothing. 

If you could relieve some of the time of 

police, some of the t~e of this patroling and 

• 
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paddy wagon, some of this lock-up time, some of 
Court activity 

this taking people over to the Court. Some of the/ 

itself they usually handle these cases in a 

minute or two, particularly when you get to these 

big city courts, and it is a disgusting sort of 

thing. 

There are plenty of things to do, although 

none are perfect. Although the research is here, 

what it needs is recognition, leadership, and then 

action, and I think we're long overdue. 

This is my feeling. 

MR. LUMBARD: Well, Doctor, I' 11 come back 

to the specific, the $64 question. What do you 

recommend that New Jersey do next? 

THE WITNESS: I used to write books and 

pamphlets advising everybody what to do. I learned 

a long time ago to give that up. 

MR $ LUMBARD: You can't get away that easiolyo 

Rutgers is part of the State University. You 

put your whole life into this field, this great 

effort. Now I want to'~'know what riext, specifically, 

not more irt:~ormation-, · more . studie--s· today.,· l;mt what 

do tye dq. . Part of which, o,f cour:se, m;L.ght: be 
. . . . . . ' 

to study, get more informatiop.._ also,. but 
• Q .'. j. 



21 

what action. 

THE WITNESS: I would find the city or segment 

of the city in which I felt that there was coneern 

and interest and obviously a problem and start with 

one or two action units. 

Now, this would require a certain amount of 

money. It would require some organized leadership, 

imaginative leadership, that would 'be; given responsib

ility by the State Government to develop certain kinds 

of services. 

Now, I would say above all, these services must 

be in conjunction with other services in the community. 

You don't want to isolate these problems from every

thing else. 

Take some of the experience from New York City, 

BaltLmore, Philadelphia, and put it to work. We have 

these things. I can 't give you a blueprint now, but 

I think you can see these plans written up, some of 

those written in the Task Force Report. 

I don't think this is the place to try to work 

out a blueprint· 

A plan can get going, because we have seen them 

going in four or five cities, within 200 miles from 

where we are at the moment. 

Rather than trying to work out the great plan 

• 
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all over, I would take the advice of knowledgeable 

people as to what sort of people you use on this, 

how large it should be, what goals are going to be, 

what your relations are going to be with 7 vocational. 

rehaoilit~tion, hospitals, and police department 

are going to be needed and go into action in 2 or 

3 places .. 

I would strongly hope there would be evaluation 

going on right at the time, and that they would 

come back in a year or a year and a half and say 

what they did. They would report that we spent 

this much money and this is what we did. 

But I would hesitate to spend too much time 

on great research programs ~nd theroretical statements. 

Things are presently going on, you can see them and 

they can be used. 

MR. LUMBARD: All right. There are various 

alternatives from which to choose. There is the new 

Vera Project in New York. There are others in 

Washington D .. c. and elsewhere. Do you have a: 

suggestion for the State of New Jersey as to which 

of those we might commence with? 

THE WITNESS: I would feel that a combination -

I have been in St .. Louis, but I haven't gone out to 

that facility, but I know the people running ito I 

would say that some of that, with the thrust of the 

Vera people--and this has now been turned over to 
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somebody else as • you probably know --

to go beyond the police department, perhaps using 

this volunteer group, these scouts, or I forget what 

they call them, and go out on the streets. 

MR. LlMBARD: They are not volunteers in New 

York. It is a team made up of policanen, who handle 

the disorderly problem or bringing in of the persons, 

assist in that regard, usually an alcoholic. 

THE WITNESS: That is the person I was talking 

about. 

MR. LUMBARD: They are not volunteers. 

THE WITNESS: They are paid. They are not 

policemen and not social workers. 

MR. LUMBARD: To get specific, do you suggest 

it would be advisable for New Jersey to connnence 

seeing if this kind of facility could make a contri

bution? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR .. LUMBARD: Where in New Jersey should this 

be located? 

THE WITNESS : I ' 11 just point out two opposing 

viewpoints here. One would be to go to the most 

difficult, as I see it, the most compleK place you 

could go, let's say certain areas of Newark. I also 

A 
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see a certain objection to this, although the need 

might be the greatest there. The other problems are 

so enormous, that I wonder whether you would really 

get a testing of the value of this ,project; :Lf.,:it ;:were to 

be done. I suggest it also be tried in a place where 

there was less extraordinary complexity, so one can 

get a better testing, to ·l.f.ind out :if it will work. 

I had proposed sort of a preliminary plan to 

theStateDepartment of Health alcoholism group a year 

or two ago, which · · · suggested:·;t Trenton, as opposed 

to Newark, for just that reason, ··There was· enough 

of a problem, you had a big city, etcetera, but 

wouldn't run into this enormous problem. 

MR. LUMBARD: would you r ecoliiilend one sort of 

pilot facility to see how it goes, before any greater 

program is undertaken? 

THE WITNESS: The word facility I would questione 

I think many problems died on that basis. They go~ 

so concerned with beds or a building. We are talking 

about maladjusted people in daily life, and we are 

not preparing people to live inside institution. 

It is a matter of liaison, as to how you attach this 

facility to a community health group set-up, so people 

don't jump from one agency to another, to put too 

much reliance on having 20, 30 beds in an institution. 
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-::w :In othe::r words; you are going to change 

the revolving door to that place, instead of the 

jail. 
just one 

Although you need 's~uch a :facility,- I think that is/ 
but 

of the means,;not the central means at all. 

The central point is for that proportion 

who can be rehabilitated, who can make life out 

there, without being a pain in the neck to every-

body in the community. A facility with X beds 

is leaning on a weak strand. 

Indeed, if that is all that is done, I can 

assure you, within two years, people will say we 

tried that and failed. 

It is the matter of these people living 

through time in that community, 24 hours a day, 

on their own, increasingly independent, not having 

this drunkenness manifestation, which is your goal. 

The setting up 

of just single facilities within which 
only 

people will stay for two or four days, is/a first 

step in work with them.and by itself will accomplish little. 

They need support, friendship,they need some 

kind of job rehabilitation, they need to change 

their old view of themselves with their peers~ 

... 
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in their world. 
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It means that certain agencies in the community 7 

which had for generations avoided drunks, hated them 7 

distrusted them,punished them, will changeo Very 

gradually as they begin to work with them they will 

find they can do something. We have many resources? 

Salvation Army 7 A A? the local employment office~ 

the Youth --whatever they are -= Economic Opportunity 

people, and so on 7 they're there. These people needs 

God's help and assistance of many sortso Maybe 20 

percent of them can be helped at this time. Maybe 

SO percent in five years as we learn more. 

Beyond SO percent 7 the more difficult it will be. 

You get a hard coreo Maybe you aren't going to do 

anything with them in our time. But now:. we t:ue going 

nothing for any of them.·· ,c • 

MR. LUMBARD: Would the school you head at 

Rutgers University be interested in assisting in the 

development of one such facility? 

THE WITNESS: Without any question. We have 

one member on our staff who is working with two 

such groups in New York City, who is acknowledged 

expert in this field. 

MRo LUMBARD: How large is your staff? 

THE WITNESS: The permanent staff~ that is 12 
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months, year round, who are of a professional status, 

I would say would run about 20 or so, plus eight or 

tengraduate students, who are some half-time, some 

full-time. So it would run about 30 people. This 

would expand, at times, when we run the summer school,when 

we would bring in 16 outside staff members for a month. 

In all, if you take in secretaries and everybody 

else, it 1s a group of about 40 to 50·· 

MR. LUMBARD: C ould you write the Chairman of the 

Committee, Senator Forsythe, a letter within the next 

several days that perhaps you could develop, together 

with your facility, as to a hard, a very specific 

suggestion, for that first step, which we have been 

talking about and what Rutgers might do, your school 

might do, to assist the development in that step, how 

should that step be designed, what roughly, what 

potential budget would it entail, what would be. 

your best professional opinion as to where it should 

be located? 

THE WITNESS: When did you want that? 

MR. LUMBARD: Within the next week. We're talk

ing about an expert ' letter • 

THE WITNESS: Yes, you are. 

MR. LUMBARD: Then you misinterpreted me. 

" 
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detail for 
A rough outline would be enough, but -sufficient enough/ 

non-~s to begin to understand. 

We're not interested in whether you are going 

to give paragonite or what you are going to give for 

breakfaste 

We 8re interested in a rough outline of what 

the idea is and what would be accomplished and what 

would be done and what would be the budget in the 

inception, not done to the centse I think you under= 

stand what I am talking abouto 

THE WITNESS~ Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD~ It is not going to be examined in 

the technical level in any sense. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. That makes it harder. 

MR o LUMBARD~ But the non-technician is going 

to make the decision. 

THE WITNESS~ Thatgs correct. 

MRo LUMBARD~ So the objective is try to 

satisfy the mind of these other persons. 

THE WITNESS: I just don't think I can do 

that in a week. I happen to know I'm going to be 

out of the State; Dr. Rtibingt'on is.· going to be going 

in to New York for two or three days. So if you 

give me two weeks, I'll try to get it in. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: Fine. 

THE WITNESS: You want blood. 

MR. LUMBARD: The 19th. It is very important 

we have it for the 19th. 

THE WITNESS: All right. 

THE CHAIRMAN: It would be very helpful. 

THE WITNESS: I will go up there this morning 

and try to.stabt action. 

MR. LUMBARD: It should be in the Senator's 

hands on the 19th, not mailed the 19th to arrive 

the next morning. 

THE WITNESS: I'll bring it down myself. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any other suggestions? 

We're not trying to be specific, but gathering the 

kind of information in a routine way we talked about. 

There is a proposal that is being considered by the 

Committee to have a Criminal Justice statistics 

system, which is perhaps beyond the scope of the 

present criminal records, which doesn't seem to 

make reports out. 

THE WITNESS: That's right. 

MR. LUMBARD: So it could be perhaps put in 

that consensus, some information on that level. 
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THE WITNESS: We have just been working over 

in the Alcohol Traffic ACcident Field. We had one 

man, a police administrator visiting 17 or 20 

departments in nine states in the northeast~ to 

study the actual rep·orting, not so much what the 

policman wrote down at the scene of the accident~ 

but what happ·ens in the next three or four recording 

steps, a~d all we can say is, that the information 

that comes out · t6 the public is almost meaningless. 

Whether through the National Safety COuncil or 

through the FBI reports, or the reports that go into 

State Governments, that although a given department 

might have s·ome figure meaningfUl for that juris

diction, we have only found three or four in the 

country, which are useful for understanding and 

for policyo Whenever you try to combine two, the 

figures are meaningless. 

MR. LUMBARD: What jurisdiction, would you 

suggest~ as a model? 

THE WITNESS;; This study concerned reporting on 

alcohol involved traffic accidentso That's different. 

MR. LUMBARD: I see. 

THE WITNESS: For that, there are one or two 

pretty good systems. \-e found Cbl uinbus, Ohio, and 

Santa Clara County in California reliable and 

repres·entativeo We utilized a lot of their data., 

This is different from the chronic drunkenness 

offender 



group, but it 1 s amazing how they overlap. 

MR. LUMBARD: Who keeps good record in that 

system? 
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THE WITNESS: This subject has hardly been 

considered by the police world, is hardly mentioned 

as such, even in text books in that field. 

I know some of these people, 0. w. Wilson, for 

instance who wrote a two volume work on police 

administration. I pointed out to him at least 15 

years ago that the word alcohol came up only three 

times in two volumes. I pointed out in his own 

department, when I was visiting them, that in two 

weeks, something like 30 percent of the arrests 

was of this nature. It was not a popular subject. 

It has been avoided, and in police academies, they 

are putting an odd legend on alcoholic~,which is 

a narrow part of the police responsibility. 

I think it is need for considerable rethink

ing although any dent could probably do better. 

For instance, I believe that in Charles, South 

Carolina, there are 27 or 28 different alcohol 

items for arrests and in another department there 

will be one. In that department,. 'whatever the offense, 

there is the opportunity to report whether alcohbl was 

involved and thus develop a more meaningful 

.. 
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and then distinguish them. 

How they happen to do that, I couldn't tell 

you. Perhaps some temperance group 30 years ago 

forced them to do it, but this is very rare. 

MR. LIMBARD ~ Do you find a relationship of 

any kind or not between those who become addicts 

to narcotics and those who have a serious alcohol 

problem? 

THE WITNESS: Yes o I would judge from what we 

get from clinics around the country, that somewhere 

from 30 to 40 percent of the alcoholism c l~ents 1lpey 
some 

get are on some other drug or have been with atcl:~ast/ 

regularity using some other drug. You said narcotics? 

MR.. LUMBARD: I would expand to narcotics and 

dangerous drugs • 

THE WITNESS~ When these get dangerous, it is 

a matter of professional whim. We all agree heroin 

is dangerous. When you get down to tranquilizers 

and others, the psychiatrists fight with each other. 

People who get in trouble and are in trouble 

a series of years~ letus say, and who find relief 
upon 

through a chemical, are very likely to hit/alcohol 

first and are also likely to experiment with others .• 

Which one will 
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become a drug of preference for them, is a matter 

we don't understand. 

We know it is 20 to one alcohol over any other. 

Those of us in the alcoholisn field are inclined to 

snicker a little about all the excitement about drugs 

in terms of numbers • 

In these terms, I think the estimates, and I 

underline estimates, would run closer to 40 to one, 

alcohol addicts to all the others, but these are 

just estimates. That is the sort of ball park you 

are in, however-an enonnous disparity in numbers. 

Then we find this specific title, this is an 
For many purposes 

alcohol addiction. /t,'his is not a good title, because 
Of course many 

_many. chre.nic problem drinkers are .no.t addicts./alcQholics 

don't touch other drugs. Some drug addicts even sneer 

at alcoholics., However, even of these we 

often find out if they can't get their drugs, 

they may go for alcohol, although they don't 

like to talk about it. 

People who are in trouble can find they get 

relief from chemicals. It's very likely that they 

will move from one to the other. That there is any 

necessity for one who uses one to go into the other, 

no, not at all. But, suddenly there is a great 

.. 
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overlapping of people with problems. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you find that there is a _ 

particular concentration of this alcohol problem 

with so-called problem families? 

THE WITNESS: Almost by definition. You see, 

the alcoholic usually has a relatively long career. 

Sure, he dies ten years earlier than otherwise, but 

he will be an active alcoholic in one stage or other 

for ten, 20 years. 

If he has a family, these people are going 

to have to react to fighting tp certain disgracing 

behavior, his income goes down, ·and: .. tha;t;, ·he·:~ becomes 

a less regul~r, ~ess socialized,person. _ Something 
family, 

is going to happen in the/ somettd.ng is going to 

give way. So there are other problems, almost 

certain not only him, but in the families. 

It is a pretty tough thing for a 6, 8, 10, 

12, 14 year old child to have an alcoholic as a 

father. They 8re going to be a little different 
how, 

because of that. I can ut tell you just/ but the 
also 

mother jis going to react to the alcoholism and 

that will show up in the family. 

we know people with alcohol problems show 

up in greater numbers, letws say, with tuberculosis. 
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TB people began to have a tremendo~ victory 

in the forties, the fifties. The rate kept going 

down, down, down, and all of a sudden the rate 

dropped and went into a plateau. Public health 

researchers went into public T B sanitariums -

private, alcoholics are not going to get in 

and found 30 to 40 percent of the people in the 

public sanitariams were alcoholics. Y0 u go to 

skid row areas, where the incident of chronic problem 

drinking is very high, you find rates of TB are 20 

times the rate in the next adjoining counties. There 

is a tremendous overlap of TB and alcoholism. There 

is a tremendous overlap of drinking driving problems, 

obviously. Alcoholics tend to have a whole:.lot of 

other problems, not just traffic, not drinking. 

They're on all the other lists. 

They say 20 percent regularly on public welfare 

rolls have a chronic drinking problem, this is 

probably a minimum. 

Nobody is given any reports. We know in some 

agencies, they put the word alcoholism down, the 

client is thrown off the listo 

The same thing occurs in many hospitals, the 

·word"alcohol" is omitted, and very obviously 

why o Maybe a change is comiqg--_about. 
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Fifteen, twenty years ago, alcoholism in 

mental hospitals was somewhere around 8 to 11 

percent, but today it is the single largest 

category of cases coming in. 

There is a change in recording in some ways. 

This is a very exciting change. It means people 

are getting to recognize the problems, and public 

welfare people are going to report this pretty soon. 

Certain agencies, institutions ':and c.omparii:es 

know there are problems in the company. Now, they 

recognize this on the lower echelon. They don 1 t 

have the junior executive so labeled, but they're 

coming tohave this recognized. I would say on the 

upper echelon~ there are going to be articles on 
and 

that in three weeks)) the Dun & Bradstreet magazine,,/Fortune 

It is coming out, and after this is recognized, then 

it is possible to do something. 

This recognition of chronic offenders on the 

streets keeps coming up and coming up, but nothing 

begins to happeno As something begins to happen on 

the higher level~ something will happen, other than 

this breast beating that goes on every 15 years. 

I think there are things to be done. You put 

me ~:m a spot say it, and then I 1 11 g.et pessi-

mistic about an immediate progra~. Give -me 18 years --
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MR. LUMBARD: We want to be very practical. 

You had all the years you really need. 

THE WITNESS: All right. 

MR. LUMBARD: One last area of question. The 

Conmittee is concerned with the area of juveniles 

and, of course, it must be, concerned with crime 

in America today. We appreciate-any commertt or 

reactions you have about the relationship of alcohol 

and alcoholism with youth, and as they must thus 

collide and result in some kind of response to 

the criminal justice system. 

THE WITNESS: Well, is youth to mean those· 

under 21? 

MR • LlMBARD : Yes . 

THE WITNESS: I'm afraid I'm going to have to 

adopt what may be an unpopular position. It doesn't 

lead to headlines. I think youth: has been used 

as one of the chief scapegoats in this area. 

In such studies as we have, we find that youth, 

particularly those under 21, ·tend to drink in small 

amounts. About 7Q_percent ·or more probably do drink 

and have-been alc<;:>hol :users for: a year or more •. 

It is true that they are inexperienced drinkers,and 

so their behavior may show a greater change 
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consumed 

of amounts of alcohol/ than would be the case of 

a person with ten years experience in drinking whcLhad 

the same amount. 

Nevertheless, the relationship of alcohol to their 

behavior which is dis orderly, unpopular with adults, 

or whatever, is, I think, vastly exaggerated. 

Most of the behaviors that they are showing 

are quite characteristic of the same youths without 

the alcohol. It does make it seem to the middle 

class, older generation~ peculiarly objectionable, 

and they show the same behavior when they have a can 

of beer or four drinks. Then when you get this very 

occasional use~ almost always a boy who does drink, 

in the way say an adult would be excessive, like 

that Darie n case of four, six years ago, it turned 

out that a great campaign was wage:d against drinking 

youths, against youths~ and a very great campaign 

had been waged o 

I ·was told by people who were there that this Darien 

boy had 12 or 13 shot glasses of whiskey in an hour 

or an hour and a quarter before this event took place. 

This is not drinking, but is alcoholic ingestion ;.,_a". 

very different behavior .. 

MR~ LUMBARD~ It is a wonder that it wouldn't 
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kill him. 

THE WITNESS: Youth can take a great deal. You 

can see the amount of beer they can drink, which a 

person over 25 can't take.·· :, This business of 

filling the tables with empty bottles, I never saw 

anybody over 23 or 24 do that. It is almost amazing: 

the same boy was picked up again, this time with 

drugs. 

MR. LUMBARD: With what? 

THE WITNESS: Drugs, the same boy in Darien •. 

This was, I would say, a very sick boy. To explain 

his behavior in terms of drinking by youth, is, I 

think, a very far-fetched idea. If itwasn,t alcohol, 

it would be something else. This ~as a sick ki9. 

Youth can be objectionable to a person over 30, 

particularly since they have more money, more cars, 

more freedom. It's quite true, they are going to 

experiment with being adults as a usual thing, arid 

one of the ways of being an adult is drinking, 

especially for boys. 

Does this automatically mean that it leads 

to crime~ criminal behavior and the like? Tnis:: is not so. 

I can say this, I think definitively, studies 

have been made in all parts of this country of 
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drinking behavior of 14 to 19 year olds and the 

percentage of those using alcohol, more than once or 

twice a year~ may run anywhere from 40 to 80 percent, 

among these. is the percentage who become delinquent. 

One ~taten Island study shows an exact reverse 

relationship be:: ween the two behaviors o The kids 

who did the most drinking, the heaviest, did commit 

the heaviest disorder~ but not when they were 

drinking., It looks like one substituted for the 

other. When they were drinking, they weren't picked 

upe The ones that were picked up by the police were 

picked up for behaviors not preceded by drinking, 

yet this easily is one of the most popular correlations 

youth disorder and drinking, which has allowed a 

magnificent scapegoat for people to attack. 

The:re is a problem here~ a tremendous problem, 

about educating yuuth about alcohol and drinking, 

one on which we do a rotten job .. 

To juinp eff to this alcohol-youth-crime 

problem is a'v·cicHng the real issue, because we know 

it is the male be:tlf..vee.n 25 and 50. Whether this is 

out on the roads driving =- of course, you get 

youth when the crimes are more violent -- or to 

drunkenness which usually isn't violent at all, 

the great bulk of the arrests are the older men. 



MR. LUMBARD: All right o 

THE CHAIRMAN: Just one question 7 Doctor. 

You know there has been a~long term discussion, 

if not controversy, about the drinking age in 

New York and New Jersey. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN: What are your thoughts? 
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THE WITNESS: I don't believe that the law 

as to age of drinking, when it's a restrictive 

law, is of very great effect in this county. 

Whether it is 22 or 20 or 18 or 16, doesn.'·t seem 

to make much difference in the behavior of the 

parents of those youths, because when most of the 

youths drink, according to their reports, about 

SO percent are drinking with the knowledge and 

at least a partial acceptance of their parents, 

and this is a source 6£ conflict. 

The law has little effect on the behavior. 

It remains an unproven hypothesiso 

It is very interesting to note that in a 

country like Poland, where the age limitation 

is down to 18, they find that it has no effect 

either. The age when drinking begins over there 

is about 17. They had the age limitation 

higher and lower. 
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My first comment on this, insofar as behavior 

is concerned, is that these laws have not been very 

significant in relation to actual behavior. 

I happen to disapprove of them, because I think;· 

they make both parents and youth 100 percent aware 

that some laws, the ones they don't like, are silly, 

unpopular, not believed in by anyone and unnecessary 

to obey. I happen to feel that is quite significant. 

Thank you very mucho 

THE CHAIRMAN: We thank. you very much, ]))ctor. 

Thank you for being here. 

THE WITNESS: And I will put in something by 

the 18th. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I think we will take a five

minute break .. 

(A short recess was taken.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: We'll call the hearing back to 

order. The next witnesses are representatives of 

the New Jersey Association of Chosen Freeholders. 

Senator Cbff ee, who is a past president of that 

association is here, and I think he'd like to 

introduce the witnesses for us. 

SENATOR COFFEE: Mro President, it's a great 

pleasure for me to have the opportunity to 
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comment and introduce some of my former colleagues 

of the State Association of Freeholders and who 

have asked and been afforded the opportunity to 

appear before your Committee. 

Senators, Assemblymen, distinguished gentlemen, 

the Freeholders Association, I think you are well 

aware, has not only been interested in the County 

collectively, but in all matters having to do with 

the responsibility of operating this great State 

of ours. 

We feel the association also stands ready to 

be a part of operating and cooperating with the 

State of New Jersey, to see that this State is 

made a safer and better state in which to live •. 

We hope to have this morning two representatives 

to appear, Freeholder Farley and John Bennie from 

Camden and representing the State Association 

of Freeholders, to speak on two subjects. 

Mr. Bennie has been detained in Court in Camden 

and is not here as yet. I am going to ask you, 
that 

after you hear our first Freeholder,jyou hear 

from Mr. James Lamping, of the State Association 

of Freeholders. 

It is my pleasure to present to you, a 

member of the Essex County Freeholders, the 
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Director, who I think has distinguished himself 

as an outstanding public official, and he is 

representing the State of New Jersey Freeholders 

Association, and I would like to present Freeholder 

Thomas Farley of Essex County6 

THOMAS F A R L E Y , d u 1 y sworn o 

THE CHAIRMAN~ You have a copy of a statement? 

THE WITNESS~ I rather just try to develop 

them without any formal statement. 

TiiE CHAIRMAN~ Proceed. 

THE WI 'J:'NESS ~ I ' 11 try to present this as 

quickly, in as best an organized fashion as I can. 

There is presently pending, both in the Senate 

and the Assembly, about five bills. In essence, 

these bills would turn over the fiscal responsibil

ity of the Superior Court of New Jersey to the State 

of New Jersey. In effect., it would be transferring 

the cost of the Court from the Counties to the State. 

Now, essentially what happens is this, and, 

of course~ I examined this problem from Essex County's 

point of view, but. I think the same posit ion would 

apply to the other r::ounties. 

We 1re living with an antiquated, 19th Century 

format, as to who has the responsibility for operating 
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the Superior Court. As a starting point, you could 

say this is a State oriented agency, that is, the 

entire control of the Court, the policymaking, the 

appointment, right down the line, everything related 

to the State. 

The County has no control whatsoever over the 

Superior Court, but in somewhat an inconsistent way, 

the body contr oling the Court does not pay for it. 

So there is a divorce between the governmental body 

that controls the Court and the governmental body 

that pays for the Courto 

It is not sound that the part that controls 

doesn't have the responsibility for paying the 

Court. 

Now, under this ancient set of laws that 

presently governs the fiscal responsibility~ the 

County pays about 93 percent of the cost of the 

Superior Court, as it is distinguished between a 

Court of Chancery and a Court of Law, that is 

presently the formula or the dividing line as to 

who pays for what. 

Under our present law, the State pays for 

the Chancery Court and the Counties for the Law 

Division. 
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Well, anyone that is certainly in the law 

business knows that the litigation explosion has 

occurred in the Law Divis ion, where we have thous

ands of automobile negligence cases. 

What it boils down to, that the Counties are 

paying for 93 percent of the entire expense. 

Now, we have no say in this. We don't appoint 

anybody. We have absolutely no control whatsoever 

over the Court . 

Now, oddly enough, I can just relate this 

to Essex County, one of the glaring inequities in 

Essex County in 1966, about 10,000 cases were started 

in the Law Division. If you multiply that out by 

the filing fee, $35 to file a case, and the $10 to 

file an Answer, the state got about $450,000 for 

the filing fees, even though we are paying the 

operating of the Court, the State retains the filing 

fees. 

This money does not work its way back. You 

have a horrible inconsistencyo Not only we pay the 

whole operating, we donut get the revenue. 

Certainly, it seems to be fair and equitable, 

the agency paying, should get the money from the 

filing fees o 
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I discussed this with Mr. McConnell, the 

Administrator of the Courts, and he frankly con-

cedes that really, the thing of the future, is 

that the State should bear the cost of its court 

system. 

I quote from his recent letter to me, dated 

January 29th of this year, "If it is determined 

that part of the cost of the government not borne 

by the County should be assumed by the State, the 

cost of maintaining the Superior Court would certainly 

be a logica 1 one to be transferred. Another, cost 

of the probation service, is not borne completely 

by the Counties. Incidentally, I think the trend 

nationally is towards the Judicial Branch of the 

Government financed by the State, rather than local 

level. n 

So this is a statement by the Administrator of 

the Court, that we are running contrary to the 

acceleration of the policy as indicated by other 

States. 

I have a letter from Judge Weintraub that I 

don't want to quote £rome He says the present system 
this 

is haphazard,; is the word he uses. 
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MR., LlMBARD ~ Court or f inane ing? 

THE WITNESS~ Finane ing. What we would like 

to do is correct this fiscal problem, which we think 

is inherently unsound, by giving back the fiscal 

responsibility of the Courts to the State, in view 

of the fact that they operate them. 

I don °t think anyone could logically say here, 

hypothetically speaking, that the County of Essex 

was paying Governor Hughes' secretary's salary. We 

would all laugh. The analogy is all different in 

relativity. 

Why should the Counties have to pay for this 

State problem~ especially Unpacted Counties, with 

a tremendous amount of welfare and poverty, really 

feeling the sting. 

In Essex~ if we change the formula, it would 

mean a savings on local level of about a million and 

a half dollars a year. 

year. 

Of course:J) this problem is accelerating every 

Let me give you a few specifics on it. You'll 
and 

have the Supreme Court of New Jersey,;the Appellate 
that 

Division, where they say/ in juvenile proceedings you 

have to have a t:ranscript of the records. Well, this 

will ultimately percolate down to the County level, 
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and the Board of Freeholders will get a Court Order, 

that in view of this recent case we have to go out 

and buy five new recording machines, and every machine 

has to be manned by a person that earns about $6,000 

a yearo So we're confronted with the problem of a 

unilateral edict presented on us. We can't discuss 

it, because we get this bill, not in the form of an 

advisory concsent, but in the form of an edicto It 

comes in the form of a Court Order. 

I just think that we should try to make some 

progress and try to bring the fiscal responsibility 

of the Court system into the 20th Century. 

I honestly think, gentlemen, that this is ancient 

in its thinking, and we ought to bring ourselves to 

the reality of the day and let the State finance that 

which it controls, and certainly this problem of not 

getting any of the fees is outrageous. 

Let me give you another example. We get a Court 

Order --

MR. LUMBARD: When you say how we feel in Essex 

THE WITNESS: I'm speaking of the Freeholders. 

MR. LUMBARD: You're speaking as the representative 

of the county. 

THE WITNESS: But I'm relating--
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MR., LUMBARD~ As a case history, you 1re using 

Essex County, which you are a Freeholder? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. What happens in Essex, 

we get a Court Order, we are to receive fo~ new 

Superior Court Judges. We have a tight problem on 

space up there. We have to do it. we have tore-

arrange our whole courthouse complex, and recently, 

in order to provide facilities for all of these 

new Judges that are coming in, we had to move a 

traditional County agency out of the courthouse, 

so we could make the space for the four new Judges, 

and 9 at the same time, we had to relocate our 

Probation Department in lease quarters outside. 

This is costing $168,000 a year, to 

lease facilities fo~ the Probation Department. 

So you can see this backs up, and the cost is 

just tremendous~ and my simple point, and I didn~t 
Itd 

think ! have to take this long, is that it would 

seem to me good fiscal policy to have this State 

underwrite the expenses of its own Court and 

not saddle the Counties with the expense over 

which they have no control. 

I would be glad to answer any questions you 

have. 
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MR. LUMBARD: The first question appears to me, 

wouldn't the same logic apply to the Prosecutor's 

office? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, but I had --
·_· ,proseputors ;b~ing 

MR. LUMBARD: I'm talking about/entirely paid 

for by the State, entirely controlled by the State, 

entirely free from the County Government. 

THE WITNESS: Let me say 

MR .. LUMBARD: Right? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. The Musto Connnittee came 

out, which I think is a marvelous piece of work, 

on the State and County Governmento They made an 

interim recommendation that any State department 

or service that is run;· b~ tlie State,· ought to be 

financed by the State, which would embrace the 

Probation Department, Prosecutor's office. 

MRo LUMBARD: If it embraces the Probation, 

should it also embrace the County penitentiary and 

County jail? 

THE WITNESS: I think you have to draw a 

distinction between a County penitentiary and County 

jail. 

MR. LUMBARD: How? 

THE WITNESS: It is the County's problem& 
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MR. LUMBARD: It is the same legal system& 

They're just the end products af the same legal 

system, that the whole thrcust of your logic should 

be the same. If the prosecutors are to be State,and 
since 

the court,/they are endorsing State Law, it should 

equally apply to the correction system, which is 

simply doing the end product with State Law, that 

they encourage --

THE WITNESS: Let me return to my primary 

thrust, which is that there is a divorce between 

control and fiscal responsibility. You have an 

inherently unsound situation. Let me relate this 

to the County Jail. 

The County Jails are not run by the State. 

We run the County JaiL We hold the budge: up or 

down. We can do anything we want. we fire people, 

hire people. we make the policy. 

we do not have this with the Superior Court, 

for probation, or prosecutor us office. We are mute 

in this area. They don't want to know what we think. 

What I am saying is, there is a difference 

between the jail and other State agencies. 

MR. LUMBARD: I see the difference, only in 

practical operations, not in the theory of logical 

sense, why the State should take over at first. 
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THE WITNESS: I would say this, Mr. Lumbard, 

if I come back 25 years from today, you will find 

the Superior Court, the Prosecutor's office and the 

Probation will be the fiscal responsibility of the 

State. 

MR .LUMBARD: How many years? 

THE WITNESS: I'd say in 25 years. Hopefully, 

we're trying to make one move at a t~e. Especially 

in the impacted areas, we have such problems, that 

we need relief, because, in my own particular County, 

and I know this exists in other Counties, the rising 

cost of County Government, have left the residual so little 

that you have a confiscatory tax on real estate. 

Mr. Owens knows this. You can have a modest home 

in Newark -- my mother lives in Newark, in a home 

not worth more than 18 or $20,000, and you h8le a 

real estate tax of $1500. This isn't good for the 

community. 

What we're trying to do is lift some of the 

onus off the County and put it where it really 

belongs. We have to reduce the ~pact of real 

estate taxes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is it not applicable, therefore, 

in the same logical trend to the County Jail? 

THE WITNESS I don't exactly follow you, Mr. 
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Lumbard. 

MRo LtMBARD~ Should the County Jails be 

placed within the State correctional system? 

THE WITNESS~ I don't think s Oo 

MR o LUMBARD ~ Why not? 

THE WITNESS: I thought I answered that. 

I said as long as we control a given function, 

I think we should bear the fiscal responsibility 

for its operationo 

I can say that with respect to the County 

Jail, we do control and operate it. Hence~ we 

should pay for it. I say this, we do not control 

the Superior Court and we should be in some way 

relieved of the fiscal responsibility for it. 

Just last week we were given another set of 

bills over which we have no control. I feel rather 

strange as an elected officer, receiving $10,000 

a year, in many instances having nothing more to 

do than to receive Court Orders and pass· ~them on to 

the treasurer. It is not the right way to run 

the shop. 

MR. LUMBARD: Aside from the mechanics of the 

payment, is there a substitute of reason why you 

feel it should be either under State or County? 

I come back now to the County Jail. I am going 
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to the merits of the case, rather than the method. 

THE WITNESS: Is this in respect to theSuperior 

Court or jails? 

MR. LUMBARD: The jails. 

THE WITNESX I would feel that substantially, 

or any way, sir, that we in Essex, or any other 

County, should bear the cost of its own County Jail. 

I think the running of the jail is incident to the 

running of the County, and as long as we control, I 

have no objection against it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: One question, Mr. Freeholder. 

I think you're aware that the Chief Justice, in 

this whole area of the Court, has also recommended 

that the County Court, for instance, be integrated 

in the Superior Court. What is your feeling? 

THE WITNESS: I'm strongly in favor of that. 

To me, it doesn't make sense to have this piecemeal 

courtroom, which even causes a great deal of problems 

on the County level. 

My pleading of that, if there is a merger of 

the Courts, as a by-product of the merger, the State 

would assume the fiscal responsibility. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is it the position of the 

Freeholders as a group that their response 

to the Senator's question would be the same? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes,no question about that, in 

the most affirmative way possible. We would concur 

with a consolidation of the Courts, that would be 

my feeling. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other questions? 

MRo LUMBARD~ ~the Committee has been consider-

ing the whole structure by which the criminal justice 

is administered. You have spoken of several, facets and 

we're grateful for your raising them-. Are: there any other 

recommendations that you want to bring to our atten-

tion? 

THE WITNESS: No. Actually, ultimately, I 

concur in the statement.you made, in the form of 

a question to me, the whole package that :i;,g c·c;ntrolled by 
and State 

the· State! oriented, the Court system, the Prosecu-

tor's office and the Probation office, should be 

the fiscal responsibility of the State, and I must 

also state that the Musto Committee's recommendations 

were quite firm in that respect. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Coming back again, I think you 

said that there was a difference between the County 

Jail and County workhouse in your interpretation? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I think I could elaborate 

on that. In Essex County, we have a County Jail 

and penitentiary and we bear the expense of both. 
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In almost all other counties throughout the 

State, they would only have a County Jail. I think 

they're three or four counties with a County peni

tentiary as well. 

MR. LUMBARD: They have workhouses. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Same function. 

THE WITNESS: A penitentiary, I think, for a 

person that has a lengthy sentence, whereas whe~e the 

jail.::i;s so!hewl\at 'Of ;an. interim CUStbdiaJ.. institution. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Could we perhaps clear this a 

little bit more, that the prime function of the 

County Jail is for the detention of those awaiting 

trial, whereas you move into the correctional system 

after trial, would you then say that the correctional 

system should be a State function, all the way 

through the whole system, or do you still feel 

that the County Jail, wherever it is retained, is 

still a County function? 

THE WITNESS: I agree with your former premise. 

THE CHAIRMAN: That the correctional system 

is a State problem? 

THE WITNESS: Surely. 

THE CHAIRMAN: And the jail would be a County 

problem? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes. I think it is unfair 

that some Counties have a penitentiary, but I 

certainly would agree with that, that it would be 

uniform throughout the State and organized from 

a centralized concept. 

MR. LUMBARD: You provide for flexibility 

of program, transfer from one place to another, 

where now all this is quite impossibleo 

THE WITNESS: Absolutely. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 

SENATOR COFFEE: I assume that all of you 

on the panel are faniliar with James Lamping of 
he is 

the State Association of Freeholders, and;one of 

the reasons the County and the Freeholders Associa-

tion in recent years have made great strides in the 

admin,i strati on of: ·local and county government .; , 

Mr. Chairman, last year I had the 

opportunity to represent the State Freeholders, 

to serve with you. 

At that time, the counties developed a 

position, which was upheld, the Public Defenders 

Commission, in that the Public Defenders system 

be financed by the State of New Jersey and not 

by the counties. The counties were very grateful. 
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There is another subject matter which is 

now before this Legislature, and it has to do 

with extending the Public Defenders' Act to 

juveniles. You are very much a part of that 

legislation proposal, and, I think, Mr. Lamping 

would like to develop some dialogue and present 

the position of the State Freeholders Association 

pertaining to this matter. 

So it gives me a great deal of pleasure to 

present Jack Lamping, Executive Director of the 

New Jersey State Association of Chosen Freeholders. 

LAM P I N G, duly sworn. 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, members of the 

Committee, the Gault decision of the Federal Court, 

the Supreme Court~ has changed the matter of criminal 

justice in relation to juvenile court, and all of 

us have come to realize that we have been perpetrat

ing upon minor members of our society a different 

type and brand of justice than what we have extended 

to those who have reached their 21st birthday or 

legal maturity. 

MRo LUMBARD: Even with the best of motives. 

THE WITNESS: That I would concede. At the 

same time, we have recently set up a system of Public 
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Defenders here in the State, which, because of 

the fact that most of the offenders are brought 

before the Court.· are not accused of indictable offenses 

the statute as presently constituted, does 

not extend to them. 

We're dealing in an area of indigency, 

where the economic resources of the families, the 

parents or guardians of the minor children are 

concerned, and your Bill, Mr.Chairman, with your 

co-Senators, adequately reflects a manner of 

taking care of that. 

We would like to place county government 

squarely on the record as being in favor of 

not being perpetrators of the old method of 

voluntary or assigned counsel, and: presently 

the Courts, reacting to the Gault deci·sion 

feel forced to assign counsel, above 

and beyond or outside ofthe purvi~l of the 

Public Defender~ system, and we strongly recom

mend on behalf of 21 counties in concert, that 

thislegislation be passed with the support 

and recommendation of your Committee, to the 

effect that juveniles on non-indictable offenses 

may be included under the services provided by 
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the Public Defender. 

I would like to stand on that statement. 

MR. LUMBARD: We had testimony yesterday 

from Judge Belfatto, who gave us some statistics, 

amazing statistics, to the docket of the juvenile 

court. 

I don't recall the exact figure, but his 

basic point, February 1, 1967, was 3,000 cases 

on the docket in all the juvenile courts. 

In February of 1968, there were over 6,000, 

and that this gap is a direct result of the 

growing procedural involvements in juvenile cases 

from the Gault decision. 

That, of course, is going tDhave a great deal 

of impact well beyond what you are talking about. 

It is going to increasethe cost of the whole juvenile 

court system. 

THE WITNESS: I agree. And I might add, that 

the Public Defender has the legal responsibility, 

the legal welfare, such as the public welfare. 

MR. LUMBARD: The lawyers might object to 

legal welfare. 

THE WITNESS: Not being a member of the bar, 

I'll stand on that statement. 

we have heard that the possibility is that 
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40 percent of the cases handled by the Public 

Defenders office will go up on appeal to the 

higher courts. 

MR. LUMBARD~ How much? 

THE WITNESS: 40 percent. 

MR. LUMBARD~ Do you give credence to 

that statement? 
it 

THE WITNESS: I'm not giving/credence, I'm 

only reporting a statement by a member of the bar, 

that as many as 40 percent of the cases by the 

office handling public cases, indigents, will 

wind up in the higher courts. 

All of us then realize the case involvement, 

what you will be up against in employing staff 

and facilities . 

I just raise that as a warning. If it's 

five percent or eight percent or 20 or 30 percent, 

the same sort of emergency situation is certainly 

going to set in on the courts very early. 

MR o LUMBARD: Has your association made a 

study of the economic impact of the Gault decision? 

THE WITNESS: No, we have not. We have discussed 

it with the Administrator of the Courtso We have 

consulted with our National Association, in some 

other states, which have had an experience like this, 
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and, as I recall, I think the generation factor 

was in excess of 20 percent in New York State, 

and the cases referred to higher courts were in 

the nature of 15 percent in the first year of 

operation. 

MR. LtMBARD: Don't we now have enough 

experience in the Gault case, that we can begin 

to think where we are going, and wouldn't it be 

in order for a group such as yours, to sit down 

and study the question, rather than guess at it? 

THE WITNESS: In answer to your question 

or suggestion, we have two lines of defense. 

We're working with the auditor of the courts, 

and, likewise, we have asked the office of the 

Public Defender to analyze his initial experience 

for us, to give us some idea. We haven't received 

this information yet. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Freeholders. 

SENATOR COFFEE: Mr. Forsythe, I would like 

to suggest that if your consultant and assistant 

consultant have not already received the copies 

of the Musto Commission Report, I will see that 

you do have them. 

MR. LlMBARD: We do have them. 
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THE CHAIRMAN~ Mr. Satz. 

M.. S AT Z7 J RJ'~l duly sworn .. 

THE CHAIRMAN~ Do you have any remarks you 

would like to make? 

THE WITNESS: Senator, when I received the 

various notices and invitations to appear~ I called 

Mr. Lumbard, I bel±eve last week, and I asked what 

in particular he might want to have for the Committ~ 

and I did not prepare any formal statements. I told 

him I would not. 

He told me essentially what 'mat'te:rs: 'Wb.Ulld; be of 

interiest to the Comtm)trfr.eel.::.:-c, especially with 

respect to the Federal Government and its interest 

in crime in the State generally and specifically in 

organized crime. 

I notice here an unexpected visitor, an old 

friend of mine, who knows quite a bit about New 

Jersey, Professor Ruth up there. I haven vt seen 

him in awhile, but I read a lot about him. I am 

sure he is aware of the situation, as a special 

assistant. He had the duty, and it was my pleasure 

of being here, 18 months, two years or so. 

So he is quite familiar with the area we're 
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interested in, although I might say, we continued 

since he has been there. 

So I don't have anything specific to give 

you, except as Mr. Lumbard outlined to me what 

would be of interest. 

I didn't know if you wanted to do this in 

question form. 

MR. LUMBARD: First of all, could you out

line for the Committee and the record, the involve

ment of the Federal Government in New Jersey by 

way of administering criminal justice? 

THE WITNESS: Surely. As you know, the 

United States Attorney administers or represents 

the Department of Justice in not only criminal, 

but also civil matters in courts,and functions 

as the prosecutor of the Federal Goverrnnent in 

New Jersey .• He has 18 assistants in 

the State, with offices in Newark, which is the 

chief office, Trenton and Camden. 

We are involved in a broad range of criminal 

justice, as well as civil. 

I might say that as of the beginning of this 

fiscal year, we had some 517 criminal cases that 

were in the process of being tried or awaiting 

trial and about 725 investigations, or what we 
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call matters, in addition to those, which our 

office handles. 

We also have about 873 civil cases and ·maitt·er~, 

that these 18 people handle in addition to myself. 

Now, our jurisdiction operates in conjunction 

with about '~- , 26 federal agencies, which act as 

our investigatorso we dm't have investigators 

ourselves, like the County Prosecutor, or the State 

Attorney General. The 1varioui:f Fe:tleral- agencle'st investigate 

various types of federal crimes, and, in turn, 

present to our office what has happened, as a 

matter of fact, and we then determine within our 

discretion whether or not a federal violation 

does exist. 

Some of these are disposed of through 

complaints, where there is an arrest made, and 

then there is a Grand Jury after an investiga-

tion, the Grand Jury investigation of those facts, 

and indictments are returned, and then trials occur, 
are 

and the sentences ;processed after that. 

Now, chief among those, and I'll only outline 

the chief ones, are bank robberies, counterfeiting 

cases, motor vehicle thefts, stolen property, where 
at least 

there is/$5,000 involved, and the property goes 
is 

across State lines or/caused to be taken across 
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State lines .. We have highjacking and thefts from 

carriers and truck terminals or railroad terminals e 

We are involved in consumer protection through various 

types of offenses .. We have quite an increase in 

selective service cases .. We are in the gambling 

business, through Internal Revenuequite heavily, 

up until January 25th, when the Wagering Tax cases 

came down from the Supreme Court and the statute 

itself wasn't declared unconstitutional, but for 

all intents and purposes the Internal Revenue Service 

cannot really effectively force the Wa~ering Tax Law, 

because there :is a built-in Fifth Amendment right to 

give all defendants now, and, in effect, until future 

legislation may be enacted , we may not be able to 

enforce those laws very well. 

However, the FBI has, since 1961, 

jurisdiction in three areas, where we deal with 

the transportation of wagering paraphernalia across 

State lines or w:gering information across State lines, 

and also the traffic of people from one 

State to others, for the purposes of carrying out 

certain local offenses, including gambling, which 

is a crime, administered by the FBI. 

• 
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I'll get back to that in a few minutes. 

I want to go on with some of the other broad 

federal areas. We have extortion, where inter-

state commerce is affected, which brings us into 

the shylocking, borrowing. We have postal laws, 

mail fraud, obscenity statutes. 

We are, naturally, in the income tax evasion 

business, where there is a heavy amount of cases. 

'.: We are also involved in fraud against the 

government, where we deal with various government 

agencies, and people that defraud them • 

We are also involved very heavily, naturally, 
The Bureau of 

in narcotics through the:· Bureau of Narcotics & Customs, 

where we deal with the importation of narcotics into 

the country and the transportation of it without pay-

ing certain taxes and so on. 

We are involved with guns, at this time on 

a fairly limited jurisdiction, but we~re trying to 

correct this through education, where we deal with 
and other firearms 

certain types of shotguns/ that have to be registered 
being 

before/sold and marketed. 

we are also involved in labor racketeering --

I mentioned extortion before, shakedowns, and also 

the giving of money, bribery, so to speak, between 

compan:::2.sand officers of labor unions in industry, 
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affecting commerce. 

That's the broad range, as I say, and I can detail 
would 

the number of cases we have presently, but !/rather, 

for your time and my time, submit all of this 

to you, and discuss some of the more important 

problems we have today as you said, Mr. Lumbard, 

what are the trends. 

MR. LUMBARD: Where are we going with all this 

machinery? 

THE WITNESS: This machine is interestingly --

we have pictures, and as far as what crime is occurring, 

I want to leave the area of organized crime for the 

last, but talk about some areas which are broader 

thanorganized crime, and you may not think it is 

involved, but it is. 

The gambling and shylocking, as you know, andas 

you heard from other people in New Jersey, is rampant, 
in 

particularly/the metropolitan area. But I believe 

right now, there is a case down in Philadelphia, 

where some people in North Jersey, were going across 

State lines and carrying out an extensive business 

of gambling. 

We have labor racketeering in this metropolitan 

area, which is not only increasing in this metropolitan 

area, but also New York and Philadelphia. 

• 
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MR. LUMBARD: When you say "this metropolitan 

area, 11 you mean --

THE WITNESS: North Jersey. 

MR .. LllffiARD: You're in Trenton. 

THE WITNESS: Some of it goes on here, but 

that we'll get to later on. One of the things 

that becomes very rampant lately c1t.s the armed 

highjacks and theft from interstate shipments. 

We have gotten an increase and effectively 

organized grou~ of people operating in the metro-

politan area, where extensive, sophisticated type 

.p: th· -~·t· tak pl . .:T' f •• I 0 - • t· •, . " j •, t f .·· .-. I·,., OJ.:. e.J.:. s e ace, c · 1.,. , mlpo.s}; --I v:e. -I · , s ·.L , 

connected in many ways to organized crime, because 

this puts into the illicit market a lot of goods 

which become available to the public at less than 

the cost, and someone, and there are plenty of 

receivers to hustle this around and make a lot 

of money available to organized crime. :-t!'t'st:.':· 

become more and more serious, especially the 

highjacking; themselves. 

we are not only getting the truck pulled 

over at night with the flashlight and gun and 

somebody hit on the head, we're getting trucks 

taken from certain areas of New Jersey, in broad 

daylight, where you take the trailer away and 
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hustle it into some other state, or in New Jersey, 

and break it down and off the goods go. 

we also have enormous pilferage, 

taking place at the terminals, including the water

front, where these goods, in turn, get sold after 

and provide an income for the criminal element. 

The FBI in this field has devoted a great 

deal of attention, trying to cooperate with local 

law enforcement officials. It is a question of 

manpower, trying to stop this, because it goes 

on. You have difficulty at the municipal level, 

because the trucks are taken right out of the town 

and the County, and you have a statewide problem. 

I know the New Jersey S~ate Police also are 

cooperating in this area, and we do have -- not 

only New Jersey, but right in New York, we have a 

case coming up in a few weeks involving 

23 defendants, a huge ring, cracked last year. 

Some of these people are on the streets awaiting 

trial, and they go out and do it again. 

It is a group of people that continue to 

act in a highly organized manner, and it is very 

easy to take things, to get a driver out of a truck. 

He isn't going to fight a gun, and off they go. 

It isn't like a bank, where you have some protection. 
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I might say, that bank robbe~y·is another 

area, where we suspect there is organized crime 

influence, because it is aneasy way to get cash 

into the underground. 

MR e LtMBARD: Are the bank robberies on: ,the 

rise? 

THE WITNESS: I would say they are on the 

rise. I don't have the statistics, but I would 

say they are. I believe there was federal legis

lation recommended a long time ago, but a lot of 

banks don't have proper detection and protection 

devices. A lot of people feel they are insured 

and they feel they will be made whole. 

In banks, we have problems, lac.k of guards, 

and in these areas where you have : branch banking, 

you do not t~hav_e -sl.Jfficient· protecti,oni; c ;~ -· -

People don't want to spend the money to have the 

camera continually on people. It is difficult 

to identify people with stocking masks, and this 

money is, in turn, going into shylocking, other 

types of things. It is readily available, fresh 

cash, and so on. Those areas have been on the 

rise. 

Counterfeiting, too, of late we have been 

continually harassed with new types of printing 
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presses, new techniqueso This money is made 

available, loans and so on. The money quickly 

goes into circulation and it is very hard to 

track down. The Secret Service has been busiest 

in that area. 

We thought that car thefts were on the wane, 

and in my office we just have so much time for 

so many cases~ and to that extent, our jurisdiction 

in motor vehicle thefts have been limited to rings, 

and I might say that of late, there has been an 
with a 

increase,/sophisticated way of handling the thefts 

of motor vehicleso .'.· · Car rings have been on the 

rise, more organized, and we feel that it is 

connected with organized criminal elements. 

You have to have fast communication, city 

to city, and unless you have a willing buyer and 

willing person to alter a car, you can't make it 

profitable to do this. This isn't a simple joy 

ride. To that extent, there is a recent matter 

in Philadelphia where a car ring was cracked, 

which was in Jersey, and down in Philadelphia the 

State Police and FBI did a good job in cracking 

that, and we found the organized criminal element 

involved. 
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These are the normal type of cases, but 

they have been very much on the rise and very 

much of concern to our office, and the Bureau 

and the various investigative agencies. 

I might say that while these have gone up, 

stills, which used to be rampant in New Jersey, 

because there was a great deal of country area, 

and still for that matter is, have been on the 

wane, mainly because federal prosecution and 

careful step-in by the Alcohol Tobacco Tax 

unit, cracked some of the major rings several 

years ago, and the Courts assisted by giving 

stiffer jail sentences, and they found it wasn't 

profitable to stay in business. 

We still have some cases, but not the ones 

five, six years ago, and that is going down to 

some extent. 

Also stock thefts that used to take place 

in New York, on Wall Street, and used to run to 

some hotel in New Jersey to trade it off, have 

dropped down a littie bit, although there has been 

an increase in counterfeit stock deals to get 

loans from banks and get fresh money. 

Those are the general trends. I don't know 
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if you want to ask some questions in that area. 

MR. LUMBARD: Yes. I gather you will submit 

a breakdown of your current cases for our committee? 

THE WITNESS: I can do that. 

MR. LUMBARD: All right. 

THE WITNESS: Current right now, bank robberies, 

are 18 cases, indictments pending,and 28 investiga

tions leading to indictments, making a total of 

46 in that area. 

Counterfeiting, we have 39 cases pending at 

this point, 24 investigations making a total of 63 

in that area. 

Motor vehicle thefts, 27 indictments, 41 inves

tigations, making a total of 68. 

Carrying of stolen property, that is over $5,000, 

across State lines, 22 indictments pending, 41 inves

tigations -- I say investigations, are in the inves

tigatory stage, that wouldn't necessarily lead to 

an indictment, because there are matters where some 

of the subjects are still unknown -- making a total 

of 63 there. 

The highjacking and thefts, we presently have 

83 cases in that area and about 75 investigations 

pending. 
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So that I might make this accurate for you~ 

so that you might not be misled, some of these 

indictments double up, and I didn't have time to 

break down each one of the defendants. 

MR., Ll.MBARD~ One may have a multiple indict-

ment? 

THE WITNESSg Correcto There arenut too 

many of thoseo But if you add these up to specific 

numbers, they may come out above. I want to be 

honest with you about it. 

We have been fairly busy this week, and I 

haven 8t been able to get to doing what I wanted 

to do .. 

In the consumer protection, a multitude of 

statutes, dealing with agriculture, weights and 

measures, we have a total of 16 cases in that area. 

Selective Service, we have 57 actual indict

ments pending-- it 8 s very difficult to estimate 

the number of investigations pending, because 

these people in this field are trying to claim 

certain types of exemption, and I hesitate to give 

a complete figure on that~ becausethey sometimes 

run into the hundredso 

Gambling, we have 75 cases, just in the 
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Internal Revenue alone, which we're in the process 

of having to dismiss and move on, so to speak. 

These were cases waiting trial, pending indictment, 

awaiting sentence, where we're going to have to go 

in and retract that guilty plea and let them plead 

not guilty. 

In some cases, we took conditional pleas~ 

pending the outcome of this decision. 

The postal law and mail fraud, about 75 cases 

involving 30 indictments, and the balance of them 

in investigation. 

Income tax, we have 20 to 25 actual indictments 

pending on various types of evasion or failure to 

file •. 

A lot of those cases, we have just disposed of. 

Now, fraud against the government, we have 30 

cases pending, 31 investigations. 

The liquor laws, which I said were decreasing, 

we only have five pending indictments and five 

investigations pending. 

Narcotics and customs cases, we have approxi

mately 12 indictments and 20 investigations going 

on at this time, for matters that are in the office. 

We have approximately ten labor racketeering 
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cases which involve the Taft=Hartley Law and 

extortion a 

I didn°t make the exact numbero This is 

in the United States code, the anti-racketeering, 

1084? 1952~ 1953~ 

and so ono 

across State lines, traveling 

We have about five cases pending and about 

15 investigations in that area right now, or matters 

that are pendingo 

MR" LUMBARD g You mentioned before that the 

Internal Revenue Service had the bulk of the 

gambling cases and they were being dismissed, 

unfortunately, one way or another, as a result 

of a Court decision, without culminationo 

wouldthat figure on gambling cases involve 

or encompass the FBI gambling cases? 

THE WITNESSg NOo That is why I mentioned 

the latter figure, the last figures I gave, would 

be of the FBI area" 

NoW~ we 0re screening all our cases in that 

regard, to determine whether ornot, as we always 

do, there might be any interstate transportation 

of either people or wagering paraphernaliao we 

do that all the time, to see if we can get a 

stiffer count o 
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Because under the Wagering Tax Law, it was a 

misdemeanor, with or without a jail sentenceo Under 

the law and the heavier cases, we try to determine 

whether we could use the FBI or Title 18 jurisdiction 

for purposes of heavier penalties., 

MR., LUMBARD: In talking about armed highjackers, 

you mentioned receivers. I gather it would be fair 

to say that many persons who operate on a professional 

or organized basis in this area do so because they 

have a very high expectation that no matter what 

they steal, they could realize a profit? 

THE WITNESS~ Correcto 

MR., LUMBARDg That would seem to make most 

crucial investigation and prosecuting of receivers, 

so as to deny this expectation, this readily 

acceptable marketo 

THE WITNESS: Right o 

MR., LlMBARD ~ Does the Federal Government 

concentrate in that area? 

THE WITNESS: Wet 11 concentrate on anything .. 

we'll get into a highjacking case, usually a ring, 

and there are receivers around, and sometimes they 

are removed and substituted. Many cases we know 

who they are, but to get the evidence, you know, 

may be somewhat difficult. I would say this is not 
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just a federal problem., that there is a great: 

deal of S·IJ.;:ate Polic.e interest in t.his area 9 as 

well as a good deal of local interest)) where 

there is manpower availableo 

MRG LUMBARDg I'm coming to a specific 

questiono Do you have any re~ommendations 

or thoughts as to how the laws might: be 

strengthened? 

T'H.E WITNESS~ I don ~t have any specific 

thoughts iii bec·.ause there is as much a penalty 

on the highjacking as against the receiverin 

Section 659o There is as much im.pac:t on the 

receiver as is against the takero 

I dontlt feel that increased penalties in 

this area are going to deter a receiver o This 

is a pretty sophisticated businessman~ if he 

is doing a big businesso 

It is a question of being able to catch 

up with him, because he is so far removed, 

like other people who are organized, to get 

the evidence~ they donut have the goods~ 

they 1re button·~pushing things around., 

If we can get: them on a conspiracy 9 we 

will, and we do have them right now 9 but theyure 
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like the stock peddlers, they 6re right back 

on the street and going againo 

I think what you have to do is give them 
I 

a stiff sentence and make it impossibleo ... I have 

no special recommendation in that area to give you. 

Let me put it this way.. I think there are a 

lot of other problems in crime. There has to be 

increased manpower devoted to it~ which means more 

money. 

I think you have to take one of the chief 

problems in law enforcement, that is the willing 

victim, turn him around to give informiftttm;~i 

because it costs him less for the goods, he 

doesn't care less, and that is what I feelo 

You can't take the willing victim, but you can 

make him into a criminal if you get the goodso 

But to get him to come forward, it is a big 

problem, and a lot of time the willing victim 

doesn't know anythin~about what is going on, 
. ·t~ •. ~ 

and could care less. 

MR .. LUMBARD g Almost all the kinds of 

matters you talked about, in one way or another, 

are also violations of State Lawo 

THE WITNESS: Yes • 

MRo LUMBARD~ Highjacking, narcotics, bank 
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robberiese What is the interplay between the 

federal jurisdiction involvement and the State 

and local jurisdiction involvement with these 

many, many situations, where either jurisdiction 

could investigate, apprehend or prosecute? 

THE WITNESSg I would say there is quite 

a heavy interplay in this areao I think, for 
the 

instance~ classical example, as Mr 0 Ruth knows~ 
the 

is in/motor vehicle theft area, because there is 

a great deal ~~ the FBI put a lot of people in 

this on a national basis, providing a servicep 

as well as the law enforcement deterrent on 

thefts of motor vehicleso 

At the same time, our office and the courts 

are somewhat reluctant to take on every motor 

vehicle theft where a State line is involvedo 
the 

There is an interplay between our office and!Bureau 9 

as to taking on every caseo We t·ry to have local 

law enforcement take over a parti(';ular caseo 

They have participated with the Bureau often 

in the investigationo 

I think in highjacking thefts of this type, 

i.n motor vehicles, counterfeiting, there is a great 

deal of local interest in most areas and a constant 

interplay between federal and state officials i.n 
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this also. 

MR. LUMBARD~ Isn't this overlapping ineffi

ciency and double-tracking? 

THE WITNESS~ I don't feel there is. You 

can always find some kind of inefficiency, where 

two calls are made, where one had to be. 

I think in this area in law enforcement, 

I think it is interesting, sometimes I like to 

have more people working on a particular area 

and get it down thoroughly and have concern 

a problem, than too much efficiency and too 

little attention given, if you understand. 

In this area, trying to track down a group 

of people, you have to have surveillance, you 

have to have involvement, communication, and 

this could possibly lead to some duplication 

entering into it, but in order to have suffi

cient protection, you also want saturation in 

certain areas, to uncover highjacking, movement 

of goods, and so on, and so on. 

I don 8t mind a little extra duplication 

there. I would rather have the interest of the 

local, as well as the federal people, to be able 

to ferretout some of the thefts. 
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MRo LUMBARD~ Do you have any recommenda= 

tions to the Committee as to how the State and 

local jurisdictions could act or statutes might 

be passed which would help to decrease this 

problem of overlapping and inefficiency? 

THE WITNESS g No~ I donut e I haven u t 

given it that much thought, because, frankly, 

one of our biggest problems in law enforcement=

! welcome manpower o If we have interest, I would 

rather have that" and spend more dollarso The 

public would benefit o 

This doesnut mean that I am for£ for example, 

a duplication a I feel law enforcement is in a 

critical point nowadayso I can°t take organized 

crime and put it in one corner and take a simple 

little crime and separate it completely o 

All law enfo:t·cement can stand improvement~ 

and it may~ in the process of being modernized~ 

suffer from some type of duplication or over,. 

lapping~ and as long as there is c.ommunication 

in all forms of law enforcement and willingness 

to cooperate~ then you will get the efficiency 

out of it, 

People, I find, people like Professor Ruth, 
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the work done on the Crime Commission, the work 

you have done and just general interest are really 

making, causing large strides to be taken in law 

enforcement. 

I don't know that much about it on a local 

basis, where I can tell one policeman not to do 

this, let the FBI do it. I think they feel their 

way in this, and it is also true in various 

municipalities, county to state, regarding man

power ·and so oii:"';"'·-+-

MRo LUMBARDz There has been a lot of testimony 

before the Committee, different people, about the 

police departments in the State of New Jersey. 

The Attorney General said there was over 12,000 

policemen and over 400 police chiefs. Some think 

that is a large number of police departments. 

Do you have any comment on that, on the 

effectiveness it might have? 

THE WITNESS: In that sense, you could get 

the duplication, I might agree, there could be 

some combining. I think you have problems in 

municipalities, political problems. 

There is a need to have cooperative efforts 

and guides along those lines, where youcan get 
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various municipalities togethe-r to consolidate 

their forces, would be all to the good. 

At the same time, I will be 

not conservative in my approach, I don't like to 

see law enforcement become too efficiencized, 

if I can use that phrase, in that I mean I still 

think you need local interest. There has to be 

some connection between that local officer on the 

beat and the machine or whatever it may be, because 

he 8s the one that is going to be observing crime, 

even though it gets sophisticated, it still needs 

people to carry it outo 

On the other hand, I still feel there are many 
that 

services that should be consolidated and manythings/could 

be done, which wouldn't necessarily decrease the 

manpower, but helpo 

I think they~re doing that now with radio 

communication and your fingerprinting detection, 

all those things are certainly in the process of 

being overhauled and modernized. 

MR., LUMBARD~ How long have you been the United 

States Attorney General for the District of New 

Jersey? 

THE WITNESS: July, 196 1.. 
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MR o LUMBARD~ You mentioned organized crime 

in the beginning and said you will leave that for 

later in your testimony. 

I gather from what you said, you feel over

all, there has been an increase in the size of 

problems in all the area under your jurisdiction 

and _ there has been an increase in the sophistica

tion and increase in organization. 

Now, could we address ourselves to what is 

known as organized crime, no matter how difficult 

that might be? 

The Commission has heard testimony from the 

Attorney General, Superintendent Kelly. The Attorney 

General said there were seven families operating in 

the State, and the Committee would very much appreciate 

what you could tell them in that regard. 

THE WITNESS~ Well, I agree with what has been 

said before. I havenwt read any of the testimony 

or anything like that, and I may be mistaken in some 

of the things. Mr. Ruth, who was with me, from the 

Organized Crime Racketeering Section, we have two 

men that have consisten~'d'.-out of our office, 

from the Department of Justice, since I have been 

in the office, and presently we have a big problem, 

.. 
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and it •s been a ver:y interesting challenge to 

hack away in this area, because there is no 

question about the fact, that New Jersey has 

a great deal of influence of organized cr~e 

in it, like New York, Pennsylvania, and so on .. 

There are all sorts of reasons why organized 

cr~e and criminals exist. 

I guess itws their way of trying to be more 

efficient~ and we have to be more efficient in 

our ways of getting at them. 

I think organized crime exists because you 

have people, as willing vict~s, receivers, and I 

people who take bribes. 

With that in mind, you do have the seven 

families, which I guess have been repeated to youe 

I don 1 t know what has been said in that area, but 

people are identified as Gerardo, Cat-ena., , who is 

taking care of the Genovese family, and Thomas 

Ebol i, who is a resident of Fort Lee, and over 

in New York all the time, in Mulberry Street~ 

You·have Anthony Caponigro. He is a member of 

the Bruno family, according to our information, 

a Philadelphia outfit, and he is up in North 

Jersey. 

Joseph Ziccarelli -- these are people who 
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have been identified in various types of hearings 

and so forth. 

MR. LUMBARD~ 

THE WITNESS; 

MR., LlMBARD: 

THE WITNESS~ 

What family? 

The Bonanno familyo 

Where is that? 

New York$ Sanru.el DeCavalcante, 

he is a resident of Mercer County, but operates in 

Union County, in that areao 

From our information, I would call him an 

independent, he!s one of the few people at this 

point who is not a member of any larger family, 

so to speak, or one outside of the State. 

MRo LUMBARD~ Does he have his own? 

THE WITNESS~ I wouldnet want to classify 

Mr .DeCavalcante as a latecomer. He has roots in 

Pennsylvania, as far as other people, but I 

believe --did Attorney General Sills, according 

to the newspapers, classify him to the Bruno 

family? 

MR., LUMBARD~ I don't remember o 

THE WITNESS: That is what I read. Actually, 

our form of intelligence comes up with different 

answers, but under our information, which includes the 

0 r ganized Crime and Racketering Section of the Department 
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of Justice, he would be classified in that sectiono 

.. PROFESSOR RUTH: He is under indictment, is 

he not? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I was going to come to 

that. MreDhCavalcanta was indicted two weeks ago 

by us as a result of an extensive investigation, 

for having caused people to travel from Philad.elphia 

into New Jersey to commit the crime of extortion. 

That is one person we charged directly here. 

You got Antonio Boiardq, a member of the 

Genovese family. Mr. Boiardo Ruggiero 7 had been 

caught in a fairly extensive operation and charged 

by our office with wagering tax violations, and 

that case is in the process of being taken away 

from us• Because of the Supreme Court decision, 

and we will not be able to prosecute that, I might 

say that many of our gambling cases are being 

turned over to the State and Prosecutors for the 

purpose of seeing whether or not they can prose-

cute under State Law. 

Anthony Russo, who used to be in North 
is 

Jersey and now jin the shore area, he is a member 

of the Genovese family, too. There is Angelo 
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DeCarlo, who lives in Mountainside~ who is a 

member of the Genovese family and operates in 

North Jersey. 

These are the seven families. I guess you 

have heard these from other sources, 

As I mentioned before~ Eboli is in New 

York and involved in the Genovese family, and 

Genovese is away right now in jail, 

I might say, most of these people operate 

in the North Jersey area • Areas such as 

Trenton, Camden, Atlantic City, with the 

various satellite areas, are generally 

under the influence of the Bruno family in 

Phi lade 1 ph ia. 

As I said, Caponigro is 

in Newark , and a member of ·the Bruno family., But 

other than that, it 1 s essentially Philadelphia, 

bela-1 the Raritan River or into middle Jersey. 

MR. LUMBARD~ Philadelphia, meaning the 

Bruno family? 

THE WITNESS~ Correct. Now, I don't know 

how many figures have been mentioned, but to 

give you -- we have about 250 plus individuals, 

that we have a federal interest in or involved 
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or related to the organized crime picture in 

this State. 
in 

Of the 250/which we have an interest, about 

one hundred are believed to be known Mafia members 

or at least svspectedto be Mafia members. 

MR. LUMBARD: Of the 250, would the.hundred 

be persons who reside in New Jersey or persons who 

work in New Jersey, or both? 

THE WITNESS: I would say most of them live 

in New Jersey. I don't have a complete figure. 

I would say pretty near the onehundred do not 

bedroom it in New York or Philadelphia, they are 

over here. 

MR. LUMBARD: They also work here or operate 

here? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Of those, I'd say about 

twenty hold ranks above just being a soldier in 

the organization, although there are about forty 
our 

more that/intelligence rev·eaJ:.s, that they may be 

a little bit above a soldier, but I just give you 

that generally. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have them broken down 

by categories in their higher ranks? 

THE WITNESS: I would not rather do that 

in an open session, although I think at some 
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time we might be able to furnish a picture, 

although I feel Mr. Ruth may be able to say, 

based on his knowledge, I say that respectfully, 

because he has lived with it for many years, I 

say that as of these people we keep track of in 

the State, that it is the gener.al picture that 

I can furnish to you of the number of people 

involved, names received from the FBI, the Internal 

Revenue Intelligence group, Alcoholic Tax Unit, 

Narcotics, Secret Service, and we keep as much 

track of them as we can. 

MR. LIMBARD: I won't ask you how they are 

corroborated. 

THE WITNESS: I would say, and I want to 

say, this coordination is a big problem in law 

enforcement, as you know, and there is a lot of 
---- -----. -'-:----~----- ~-

competition· that exists among federal and state 

and local agencies, but the extent that we can 

cooperate, there's been a great deal of increased 

cooperation, .and connnunication among groups in 

law en~orcement, and this includes State Police 

with Federal Government. 

We have been able to furnish State Police 

with information regarding the 250 people, just 
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basic information they asked for and we furnished. 

There is an area where cooperation can exist 

without having to divulge someone 1s inner informants. 

In fact, Mr. Ruth remembers when we first 

started to have some members of the State Police 

and federal agencies, just to get together and talk 

in the beginning, because this was something that 

didn't happen. 

We had raids that the Internal Revenue Service 

conducted in 1962 and after, where everybody thought 

there would be leaks and so forth, where State Police 

come in, and we have a complete area of cooperation 

of secrecy and effectiveness, which can stand bDprove

ment, and I hope will, which was begun and just 

started at that time. 

MR. LUMBARD: At this point, then, I would 

like to ask you, what do you think this Committee 

can do to ~prove coordination and intelligence 

gathering by the State of New Jersey? 

THE WITNESS: I don't think it can be done by 

any regulation. It has to be a personal thing. 

You have to have enthusiasm, trust. You have 

problems of competition. I use that term nicely, 

but it does exist. There are problems of pressures, 
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which lead people away from cooperation, because 

they have to make themselves stand up and look 

good. 

I think generally, in this whole problem 

of law enforcement, scientific approach, people 

are getting to understand more and more and should 

talk to each other. Except in certain areas, you 

get into where you have a breakdown, because of 

personnel or a lack of enthusiasm, up until that 

point, there is plenty of room for cooperation. 

I feel it is personal and can't be done 

through any rule or legislation. 

MR. LUMBARD: The $64 question. You say 

there are roughly 250 Mafia people in the State 

that the Federal Government has an interest in. 

Over the years of your tenure as Attorney General, 

have you been able to, through your present 

criminal department, been able to make a dent? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I believe we have. 

The results are not complete. We have gotten 

to various plateaus. I' 11 be very frank, I 

think one of the biggest problems with the 

Mafia or the organized criminal element, is 

one of the gang intelligence. When Mr.Ruth 

started out following Appalachia in 1957, 
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nobody had any idea this concept of syndicated 

criminal family policy meetings were carried out 

in such an organized manner, or they did know and 

were not talking about it. The Bureau, State 

Authorities, gradually started to pool information 

about these people, which occurred over the years, 

and you built up books and you got to know who did 

what, how they did it, and from what states they 

acted, and who their friends were. 

This took and is still taking a long time to 

gather. The more you know, the more you kno·w in 

advance what they're going to do and how they're 

gqing to do it, and in turn you start building up 

the pressures, mounting attacks against individual 

figures, putting pressures on against informants, 

because you can pick some of these people up and 

get information before they get back, by pressing 

them with various types of charges. This is not 

something that happens overnight. I would say that 

a substantial beginning has occurred and various 

accomplishments have taken place. 

We have indicted many of these people based on 

the intelligence gathered. When I say 250, I don't 

know how many of the 250, because the 250 is a 

figure where we have very little on some and 
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a lot on others. But I think we have been 

successful against certain members of organized 

crime. 

We have been able to be successful because 

we put pressure on them. We have gotten some 

people to talk. That doesn't mean that we're on 

our way or we can knock out organized crime. I 

don't think you can completely knock it out, 

because there are going to be people who are 

successful and you're always going to have to 

combat crime. 

MR. LlMBARD: Is the social problem growing 

or diminishing, represented by organized crime? 

THE WITNESS: In some ways it's growing, and 

some ways d~inishing. That may sound to you, 

"What kind of an answer am I giving you?" 

You have to look at the problem. You can't 

map it out and say it's growing. 

In many ways you take your trends and in 

different directions, depending on the hottest 
For instance, 

thing./· labor racketeering, I believe, at one 

time was much more rampant than now .. And then 
gambling, shylocking 

you get into areas,/ you can't pin down what is 

happening where, because it is a fluid situation. 

Gambling, I think, is growing in certain areas. 
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It has been curtailed in others. But you're 

always going to have a gambling problem in New 

Jersey and elsewhere, where you're going to g.et· 

federal law enforcement, but local law enforcement 

to spend money and make it more efficient to knock 

it down. 

I don't stop with gambling. You then get 

into the problem of corruption, then you get 

local officials, some who care more and some less, 

about the problem. 

MR. LUMBARD: I have an area of very quick 

questions, Mr. Satz. The Committee is interested 

in general or specific recornrhendatiCJB- you 

have to make to it. Let me make this offer to 

you right now. 

It also has had presented to it proposals 

for electronic eavesdropping within the State of 

New Jersey. would you have any comment or recom

mendation regarding that? 

THE WITNESS: Well, the departmental position 

may be known to you, and I am a United States 

attorney, and I do work for the Attorney General 

of the United States, that is in the present, but 

you have the McClellanBill and the Administration 

Bill, and whether that twain will meet or not --
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MR. LUMBARD: we're concerned with the New 

Jersey Legislation. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. You have an out line. 

MR. LUMBARD: Yes. There are proposals that 

it be reversed. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I have mixed feelings 

about eavesdropping and wiretapping. Frankly, I 

think, naturally if properly handled, it would be 

a useful tool, if done under Court control. 

MR. LUMBARD: Court control? 

THE WITNESS: I think it has to be done under 

Court control. 

I feel the recent Supreme Court decision in 

the Katz case, where the door was .: left open, 

looking at a straight Fourth Amendment problem, 

is one, which to me, gives some room in which to 

operate here. 

My feelings, on the other hand, of the use 

of this equipment, where it is so increasing at 

the corporate and private level, theret ha.ve ... "'to be 
'· 

controls,. and it is a problem of detection 

enforcement and the Court. 

I have misgivings, because I know in cases 
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we have to review before we can prosecute. 

We have turned down several possible indict

ments because of this problem. You get into an 

area, forgetting the criminal you're looking at, 

but side effects, we really invade privacy. 

So I think this is very general. I have 

mixed thoughts about it. I do feel with the 

increase in scientific equipment and trying to 

be more efficient, we should be able to avail 

ourselves of something along this line. 

MR. LUMBARD: Another area is a witness 

immunity bill, which has generally been mentioned 

in organized crime. 

THE WITNESS: I like a witness immunity 

bill. I think it is a touchy area. We have not 

had much success as we wanted to. We have given 

quit.e a lot of immunity in certain areas to people. 

There are certain types of people who are 

extremely leery about it, and if you give th~m 

that step, suddenly they' don tt: know anything, 

unless you have them squeezed the right way. You 

can lose a lot of effect, because having ~unity, 

you lose a potential defendant, or a witness later 

on, where facts may develop and you can use it. 

I think it is a useful tool. I don't think 
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it is absolutely necessazy. I have to be frank. 

I don't feel there is any room, in having a witness 

immunity, but it would be helpful to a certain 

extent. You can have law enforcement without it. 

MR .. LUMBARD: Do you have any suggestions in 

the area of law enforcement? 

THE WITNESS: I haven't seen the text of it, 

but I feel that Mr. Sills has a bill pending in 

the Legislature now. New Jersey law, as it is 

presently structured, is a very weak one. 

One of the biggest problems is shylocking. 

Again, you come not to the law, but to the willing 

victim. You have the guy betting too much. He 

turns to ~e shylock. 

We had a trial last year that lasted four weeks, 

involvin g seven defendants who were charged with 

obstructing commerce through a shylocking scheme. A 

witness came in to talk to us. It was pathetic. 

He tried to get a business going. He just fell down 

along the wayside, didn't lose it with gambling or 

girls. You could see this thing build up, and 

there he was, until for once he came to us. At 

least he talked but that person is a rarity. 

What I am trying to say, the normal guy that 

gets into a shylock, he'll just take his medicine 
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anybody. They are the people we need to talk. 
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We could get at shylocking and so could the 

State, but you don't have your victim to testify, 

he's too afraid, and you can't protect him any 

more and pack him away, or the defendants, because 

by the time you do that, the guy says I would rather 

not testify. If you grant him immunity he ·will not 

remember a thing. You can't indict him for that even 

if immunity is conferred. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any suggestions with 

re·spect to the area of gambling? 

THE WITHNESS: Manpower and awareness. I feel 

that the New Jersey Laws as such, have sufficient 

penalties. 

The New Jersey Laws, with the sentencing, I 

woul.dn' t use term policy, but the sentencing that 

goes on, are helpful. What you need in gambling 

is increased manpower for the purpose of surveilling 

and being able to detect the persons engaged in 

this activity. Sufficient numbers of trained 

personnel is an absolute necessity. 

I think again, it isn't the laws you need, 

it is also the public awareness you have to get. 

Too many people feel that gambling is here to stay, 

why do you have to fight it, it is a little 
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thing and not bad, but no one considers the guy 

that has to go to the shylock or the guy that 

has to steal from petty cash, and it very quickly 

turns into another type of crime. 

On the municipal level, where you get a 

police force that starts to get corrupt, because 

of certain things goli.ng on, or in the County, 

you're spending money in the wrong direction. 

You need people to turn around and have the courage 

to start·~combating this atti~ude favoring letting 

gamblers flourish. The law is on the book and it 

should be vigorously enforced. 

MR. LUMBARD: no you have any suggestions 

with respect to the area of narcotics? 

THE WITNESS: No, I don't have any suggestions 

as such. 

I think you know that the Federal Government, 

through customs and the Bureau of Narcotics, which 

is now being combined with the Bureau of Drug Abuse 

Control, there is a stiff sentencing area. 

I think this is something that really has to 

be handled at every possible level, municipalities 

are beginning to appreciate what a local problem 

it is. I don't think it is the law alone that can be 

improved. I think it is the police forces, it 

is the people 
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in the community that have to be made aware, 

to stand up and fight against the:. inc:t"eased 
toleration of narcotics and dangerous drug abuse. 

You get into family problems. You don't 

need more law, you need more money to get 

better police forces, better equipment, better 

training. That is what law enforcement is, 

not just having a group of laws, or as you 

said before, making law enforcement more 

efficient. 

You cannot expect a policeman, who is 

earning $7500 a year after three years on the 

job, not to moonlight,not to be looking in 

other directions for extra money. The public 

has to come around and treat him as the pro-

fessional that he is. 

I don't care what people say, a police 

force, given the proper salary and the dis-

tinction, you will raise law enforcement in 

general. 

I want to say very quickly, this area of 

cooperation that we have started with the State 

Attorney General, Col. Kelly, all levels, is 

something that could constantly need improvement. 

It has come a long way now, and I hope will 
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improve more. 

Those are the things, the communications, 

that will help improve the concept of law 

enforcement. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Mr. Satz, I think there is 

a problem in some areas of New Jersey, infiltra-

tion of legitimate business by organized crime 

and some of these businesses seem to get local, 

state and federal contracts for buildings or what-

ever, electrical contracting. 

Is there any type of legislation that would 

help along that line or when these people go 

into legitimate business and get government 

contracts? Does that mean the government is 

getting their money's worth? 

THE WITNESS: I had that in my sub-notes. 

I think there could be some law devised that 

may not be on the books n<tl or regulation or 

authority for various agencies to make regula-

tions, put it that way, where a particular 

company that has been infiltrated or any company, 

for that matter, has to be screened to determine 

what the situation is. This has happened. 
would 

Ilrather not go into any specific discussions, 

but buildings have been built with companies having 
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some influence -- not influence, having had underworld 

contacts.. I think recently one of the agencies 

did reject a particular bid that was made for 

that reason, and I must say I think any agency 

does have the power, even without any law, to 

accept or reject a bid. 

I think your biggest problem, you run into 

a problem under the State bidding law, whereyou 

have a prime contractor that 1s sP1:i':Jri1ng tO.f~/stuff 

into various companies which are not under the 

control of the agency that is letting the 

contract. 

There you might have authority to make 

regulations, which could cause the careful 

screening to take place. 

I do feel -- I feel it may be there already, 

but certainly there is an area that could be 

looked into for the purpose of having some kind 

of legislation, to give authority to theagencies 

to have the power to reject or investigate. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: I think ther~s another area, 

where States could do more. Many of the businesses 

are subject to State regulations, such as bars and 

foods and other kinds of businesses. What could 

the State do to scrutinize these activities, as 
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far as focusing regulatory actions against the 

kinds of legitimate businesses that have been 

infiltrated, business infiltrated with organized 

crime, say with bars or foods, which individual 

business are owned or operated by organized 

crime? 

THE WITNESS: I have not looked in the 

adulterated food area. I know situations in 

the area that have taken place, we have some 

adulterated oil a few years ago, as Mr. Lumbard 

knows, that wasn't sold to the public, but 

existed. The situation right now, and you 

do have here some activities, I don't know 

to what extent, I haven 1 t studied it' but 

the Alcoholic Beverage Control director and 

the State Police are directly under the 

Attorney General, and I feel do have communi

cation between them to cause intelligence, and 

I know we exchange information in this area. 

I don't attend hearings or go into that, 

as far as what ,tme. re.sul ts have been., 

In the past we have informed them and they 

have . _ taken action where you have this infil

tration. Wherte· ·you. have licensing 
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of any type, where the public interest is 

affected, and this type of infiltration takes 

place, it . shol.il.d be. ~ease5f ,by.: t;A-e/,li"~Y:~ld.yg: .• of 

a license, and we recently did it, or the 

State Police did it, with two individuals. 

I don't think the casewas too successful. 

The two motor vehicle licenses were revoked. 

So there is awareness. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Perhaps then one final 

question, Mr. Satz. What other trends do you 

see in organized crime infiltrating into business? 

Is it something that is growing? 

THE WITNESS: I think it is growing in some 

areas. Again, you get this concentration and 

expansion. You used to get the criminal that 

used to function with a still or truck in the 

early thirties, who has now made his pile, and 

is getting into sophisticated areas and is invest

ing his money, and there has been a lot of investi

gation in this State and elsewhere, where you 

get into stocks and securities and things like 

that, even into banks, where we have been aware 

of certain situations and tried to keep this 

pressure on them to get them out or know where 

they are heading. 
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A lot of money is going into legitimate 

areas, and you have to watch for violations. 

PROFESSOR RUIH: Mr. Satz, you spoke of 

State activities in organized crime. Of the 

over 400 police departments in New Jersey, do 

you know of one or more that have specialized 

crime units? 

THE WITNESS: No, I don't have that informa

tion available. I know prosecutors have people 

that operate in that area. I believe Mr. Farley, 

Freeholder Farley -- I didn't hear the complete 

speech. He was talking about the consolidation, 

and so on. I think a lot of times, you get into 

that area of who is handling organized crime, 

do you have an individual who is specifically 

doing it, the State Police operating throughout 

the State, assisting prosecutors in particular 

areas and conducting raids by themselves. 

Sometimes the prosecutor says, "I rather 

not know about it, you go in and do it," because 

of the possible leaks that might develop. 

Whether this extends to the city, I can't 

tell you. I just have not asked whether any of 

the cities have these special people. They may 
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have specialized units working in this area. 

What they do, I canttt tell you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. We' 11 

recess for one hour for lunch. 

(Whereupon, the noonday recess was taken.) 

THE CHAIRMAN~ We will call the hearing to 

order. If you would identify yourself for the 

record, then I will swear you in. 

MR. MARK: Jack A. Mark, Director of Police 

Science Program at Rutgers University, also visit

ing professor at John Jay College of Criminal 

Justice in the City of New York. 

A. M A R K, duly sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you have a statement you 

care to read, or do you have remarks that you 

would like to open with? 

THE WITNESS: All right. I thought rather 

than prepare a written statement, I ,' i 

would be responsive to the type of statistics and 

;i-nformation that tha,vpommi ttee would want. 

Our program began in September, 196 7, that 's 

this pas.t semester, in the terms of c..oun.aec:structure 

at Rutgers. 

We started on two campuses of Rutgers, the 
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State University and the College of Rutgers, 

the State University, and the College of Rutgers 

that gives the program is the University College. 

University College is the degree granting 

college for the part-t~e student. The program 

was then started at the New Brunswick and the 

Newark campuses of Rutgers, the State University. 

When we opened the program, we had probably 

somewhere in the area of 80 to 85 students major

ing in police sciences the first semester. There 

became a demand to give courses at the Paterson 

division of Rutgers- the State University 

We opened up the Paterson division, in terms 

of police science courses, in the spring. I'd say 

in total, in round figures, we have now about 130 

to 135 police science majors. 

MR. LUMBARD: When you say police science, 

they're seeking a degree? 

THE WITNESS: They're seeking a degree, and 

also when I say police science majors, to get it 

in perspective, our police science majors are 

police officers. 

MR. LUMBARD: Now, there has been a great deal 

of testimony over the past several weeks before 

the Committee about the need to clarify the role 
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of the policeman, the need to have the new approach 

to the policeman. Some people have mentioned for 

the new three-tier kind of policeman who is mentioned 

in the President's Crime Commission Report. There 

has been a great amount of testimony about the diffi-

culty in recruitment, which involves salaries or 

residency requirements, et cetera. 

Could you please address yourself for the 

moment to the need of the police in New Jersey as 

you see them, as you deal peculiarly with people in 

different departments:. I believe you: also had 

exp~ieuc:e:in New York., 

THE WITNE5a I see the need of the police 

officer, partic:tllarly iri the large urban areas 
in 

and/the suburban areas, which are contiguous to 

the larger population centers, even in thearea 

where there is a 

population explosion, the need of having every 

tool at his command •• Among· the mb'st important 

tools at his command is the ability to have the 
cope with 

broad perspective to know and /· .: change, to 

understand some of the underlying reasons behind 

the change, so that they can communicate, he can 

communicate with the public~ and they, in turn, with him. 

I think if anything is going to have to come 
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out of the recent reports, it's this major 

premise that the police can only be as effective 

as the support they can have from the community. 

There is no way better getting the support than 

getting to the group level. 

Secondly, in New Jersey, I understand, for 

the last several years running, between 52 and 53 

percent of our high school graduates go on to college. 

Now, take this perspective against some nationwide 

statistics, and I '11 relate it again to Jersey. 

Representative Anderson, in support of some federal 
(H.R. 5037,90th Cbngress) 

legislation, ;'in trying to give tne legislative 

intent behind some measure that would help law 

enforcement education, indicated nationwide that 

about 6.4 percent of the nation's police had some 

degree. 

We have no hard statistics in New Jersey, but 

a guesstimate would be that perhaps 1.5 of New Jersey 

police officers have some kind of college degree. 

I'm not talking about necessarily a degree in police 

science. 

MR. LIMBARD: When you say some kind of a college 

degree, would that include a two-year community 

college or a degree representing four-year level or 
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beyond? 

THE WITNESS: The statistics federally were 

not detailed or explained. When I say about 1.5, 

I would include all college degrees that anyone 

holds, including any two-year degree. 

Now, this is a guesstLmate. At present, there 

is an inventory being taken of the police officers 

in the State, so I guess we can get more concrete 

data when that inventory i;s cdmpleted·. 

So again, we're talking in terms of the need 

of higher education. 

I feel that if we can give the police officers 

one additional skill, be it a strong skill and 

helping him in dealing with the public and with 

the community, we will have more effective police 

officers, and I think in these times, we have to 

take into account the climate under which the 

police officers must operate. 

Maybe going back to E!drimnd Burke'' s· ph.ilo'sophy, 

there is a lot that we can do-' ··rf :individuals·: 

nave good intentions do nothing, and I think 

this can be a situation at the present, where we 

might not think it's that important, we may be 

helping the situations arfs:e,! .which we don't 



115 

want to arise, 1 'm specifically talking about the 
if 

premise that /there is some skill that the : police 

officer could get by going to school, a skill which 

makes him more effective in the community,, let's give 

him every opportunity to get that skill. 

MR. LUMBARD: How, specifically, as best you 

can, does the kind of education your school or 

~ogram give meet that objective? 

THE WITNESS: Can I give you the underlying 

philosophy of our program? 

We did not want to duplicate what would be 

given to the man in the police academy or at the 

municipal training centers. 

We wanted to build on top of that. What we 

have done, to is structure our program with a broad 

liberal arts base, which means that pol ice officers 

take subjects which comprise the same ba'sic background 

or. req]lired courses needed for any kind of 

worthwhile degree, but on top of that, we give 

him the opportunity to take specialized courses in 

police science, which are also broadly scaled. 

For the perusal of the committee, I have 

included in the packet, so you could look at it 

in your own leisure, the kind of course reading 

the officers get, and you get a good idea of the 



courses in terms of what we try to cover. 

If you note the content, the role of the 

Police in the community is a primary course 

for majors in Police Scienceo 

Every police officer goes through this 

courseo Then on top of this course, we have 

two more required courses, one is organization 

and administration of the police agencies and 

the other course is on police managrnento 

Then the officer or major in police science 

has the opportunity to elect any one of the 

several electives in the police scienceso 

Then, in recapitulation, our basic program 
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in Bolice Science requires 66 credits for the 

associates degree, 12 credits are taken in police 

science, 6 additional credits in Public Administration 

under the major category of the political sciences, 

which includes courses such as the government of 

New Jersey, the municipal administrationo This 

is a block of 18o 

Then there are electives in psychology or 

in sociology. Then you have the required courses 

which are part of any degree, which are listed 

under the basic requirementso 

It is kind of a tight structure, a bit more 
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tightly structured than I would like to see it, 

but we feel we have to meet two things. One, we 

have to meet the need of the officer for a broad 

education. We also have to give him the opportunity 

to take what I call the bridge, the thing that he 

is looking for also, the courses in police science. 

I might also add this. In June- . 

of last year, I was consultant to O.L.E.A. on Police 

Science programs. 

One strong thing came out. It seems throughout 

the nation, they thought police would stop at the 

associatE police degree. What was reported, however, 
was that 

;75 to 85 percent wanted to go on to the third and 

fourth year, because they felt it was that important. 

So this is just in a general picture about terms 

of higher education.for police. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you feel that the kind of 

program which you offer for the police also should 

be offered in the area of correction, for those who 

would work in correction? 

THE WITNESS: I do. I think the same situation 

prevails. I think anything that could give the 

man broader base, again, to speak with the people 

whom you work, supervise or has responsibility, can 

only add to his effectiveness. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Would the logic then of that mean 

that perhaps the program at Rutgers could be 

expanded then just beyond the police, to include 

the whole scope of the system? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. !think you are referring 

to the concept of John Jay? 

MR. LUMBARD: Or the school in Albany. 

THE WITNESS: I do. 

MR • LUMBARD : Why? 

THE WITNESS: There is a strong link. As a 

matter of fact, they're linked so strongly, it is 

almost part aE the same picture. What is the 

sense of one aspect of the cr~inal justice approach

ing from one philosophy and the other aspect approach

ing from a different philosophy? We're dealing with 

the same people. 

If we can help that person inside the prison 

walls and do that little bit to make him perhaps 

more effective, more responsible citizen, what's 

the difference where we do it. Let's do it. 

MR. LUMBARD: 

THE WITNESS: 

Has such a program been proposed? 

Someone recently had indicated 

that there was a thought to bring:i.ng in a classt ~ ·. 

the first class of people involved in correction, 

who would start in a program s~ilar to the police 
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science program. 

It has no formal basis, but I think they 

were contemplating doing it under the Higher 

_vEducation Act. 

MR. LUMBARD: Who is they? 

THE WITNESS: I think this was a representa

tive of Monte lair Teachers. 

MR. LlMBARD: I'm getting to something more 

substantial. Have you or your department, or 

Rutgers, formally adopted the recommendation of 

taking the view that we should expand our program 

to the criminal justice system? 

THE WITNESS: I have taken the view, but I 

think there has been no formal movement or forward 

movement in the term of program adaptation. 

MR. LT.MBARD: You think that is desirable? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Owens . 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Professor Mark, I'm sorry, 

I have to ask you to repeat. Wl'a t is the number 

of students you have in your present class or 

enrolled in the program? 

THE WITNESS: In the program we have about 130 

to 135 majors in police science on the three campuses, 

where the courses are being offered. 

• 
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I might add, for your information, too, 

that we are extending courses to Camden and 

Jersey City in the fall. 

MRc LUMBARD~ Now, all of these persons 

are active policemen in some community? 

THE WITNESS~ Yes, I'd say aLmost to a 

man in this class. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS~ Would you have any 

idea whether or not they come predominantly 

from the large city police force or the smaller 

police force or is there any way of telling? 

THE WITNESS~ Well, I think to answer 

your first question, in the Newark area, they 

come from Newark itself or the surrounding 

communities. In the New Brunswick area, they 

come from a number of smaller departments. In 

the Paterson area, they generally come from 

Clifton~ Passaic, and Paterson areas. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Well, percentagewise, 

out of the 130~ would you have any idea what 

percentage comes from your major population 

centers, as opposed to the more rural areas? 

THE WITNESS~ Can I ask just a point of 

information? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Yes G 



121 

THE WI '!'NESS: How would you include,_ let 's 

say, an area that borders on a strong population 

center? 

ASS&IBLYMAN OWENS: I would say it's rural. 

THE WITNESS: For example, would you say 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: For these purposes. 

THE WITNESS: I see. For this purpose, I 

would say, still you are probably anywhere in the 

three out of four come from the major areas. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Three out of four? 

THE WITNESS: Possibly. Now, we have a 

few men coming down from the mrthern end of the 

State; a few men from areas like Summit, and so 

forth, but most of our policemen are from Newark, 

Paterson, Passaic, Clifton areas. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: How long has the program 

been in existence? 

THE WITNESS: We started in September, 1967. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: So you don't have too 

much history to draw on? 

THE WITNESS: No, we don't have history here 

in terms of the Rutgers' program. I can tell you, 

if you are interested, in a projection ~cthit--,-we--.. 

siiotil~aWf '266 -<?ffi:cer:S .in :-t-~e p~gra11l:fl%Mi~ 
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in the fall, and I project three, four years, 

barring from unforeseen circumstance, we should 

have four or five hundred. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: From what I have been 

able to gather about certain of the police depart

ments, there really is no particular incentive to 

obtain a degree, in that there is no special 

reward by way of additional compensation or 

elevation in position, or so forth, when they 

enter the department. Is that true? 

THE WiTNESS: That's true through most of 

the areas of the state. We have four places 

where there are incentives in Jersey. One area 

is Fair Lawn, New Jersey, where each officer 

gets $17 above basic compensation for each college 

credit earned, and approved credit earned. 

In North Brunswick, we have a similar 

incentive, that the officers get $20 above 

basic compensation for each college credit earned. 

In Clifton, they have started to develop 

some plan of tuition support, plus considering 

an incentive. 

Paterson has an incentive for their police, 

in other words, so much money for each college 

credit earned above the basic compensation. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: would you feel it would 

be wise? 

THE WITNESS: I think it 1 s most important. 

The way I look at it, is that we're now dealing 

with the most critical area of the public service. 

If we should give incentives in any area of public 

services, we should give it to the most important. 

This would be the policeman's finest hour, if we 
.. knowledge .. 

can give him all the equipment , support"','- and required/ 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Do you feel that additional 

incentives or the initial incentive, where they 

don't exist at all, might escalate your forecast 

of future classes? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. As a matter of fact, I'd 

like to go further on this, in terms in response 

to your question. 

I feel that the whole approach should be 

through some statewide master plan, because what 

has happened in many areas, is, in many areas of 

the country, it's just not a number of police 

science programs~ itus the approach of the police 

science programs. 

It should be on a high level, should give 

the man what he does not get in the academy ordinarily. 
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It should be fixed so we develop the man. 

In a master plan, if a man moves from a 

two-ye.sr college, there would be some kind of 

rapport between the two-year college and the 

four-year college, so he does not lose out in 

terms of credits, and so forth. 

This has been one of the areas of concern 

where some of the l:lon:...accredition unacceptable 
in transferring .. 

progratris have deveioped..:the ·conceFn that men lose out/ 

Then again, under a master plan, you can do 
provide 

what you envision,/some kind of incentive system. 

Then you might get the vast background for 

people and background to reach these people. 

Then again, under a master plan, you might be 

able to generate and project ahead in terms of 

development, what I call standards, statewide. 

What is the good of having standards in 

three-quarters of the state and one-quarter of 

the state have poor standards, pockets of no 

standards? 

PROFESSOR RUTH: You referred to previously 

to tb.c need, of police supervisors and adminis-

trators to have such degrees. Are there any 

already enrolled in such a course? 
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THE WITNESS~ Yes. 

PROFESSOR RUTH~ How many out of the 135? 

THE WITNESS~ This again would be a guess. 

From what level up? 

PROFESSOR RUTH~ Captain and above. 

THE WITNESS~ Captain and above, I'd say we 

probably have somewhere about 12, 10 or 12, in 
to 

the captain,/chief range. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Do you think people who 

get your degree) in addition to having a salary 

incentive, should have a promotion incentive? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, but I think here's one 

thing you have to be concerned with. I think 

any promotion incentive which would adopt the 

requirements of hi:gher formal education, should 

be projected 'or programmed overtl.m~- "su£ficiehb 

to give a number of men who came into police 

work the chance to meet the new 'requirements. 

In other words~ assuming you are going 

to say,which some municipalities are starting 

to do, we want our sergeants to have X number 

of years credits for a degree of schooling. I 

think you have to project sufficiently ahe'ad;'·~, 

so you can giv-e ,the man who' 

did not come in under that type of r·equirement. 
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the opportunity to get the · · 

PROFESSOR Rt!rH: Are there any figures on 

how many of your students are Negro? 

THE WITNESS: I haven't kept figures such 
have 

as that, but I Anet almost every class personally. 

I'd say there are about, '- a dozen 

Negroes in my class. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Can a high school graduate, 

who has to wait until he is 21, to get into a 

police department, can he go over into your course 

and get an associate degree and then join the 

police department? 

THE WITNESS: He can. Generally, university 

colleges have what they call -- unless these are 

tremendous circumstances -- . ..:: about a 

year·'s ;wait after the man graduates from high school. 

So they are restricting the man from coming in immediately 

and earning credits towards his associate degree. 

When I say we have 130, 135 majors, ins ome 
also 

of our courses in police science, we have;non-

police. 
those courses 

We found;· the· .. most rewarding. When the 

police mix with the non-police, you get the best 

type of/.student response and·:t"eaction. 

So we have sociology and psychology majors 
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taking our courses. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: I'm trying to think of a 

way to bridge the gap between the fellow that 

graduate from high school, between 18 and 19, 

and cannot get a job until he is 21. Do you 

think the minimum age should be lowered from 

the age of 21? 

THE WITNESS: I think it depends on the 

individual. I think the age should not be the 

ultimate facto.r. I think you can get a person 

of 20 years with the stability, and so forth. 
have 

I think 21 has been something we;lived by, 

because of tradition. 

MR. LUMBARD: Could you get some inter-

mediate status, which you catch him at the end 

of high school, where he is making his important 

decision, rather than trying to catch him at 21 

or at 22, when he has already made a different 

decision? 

THE WITNESS: Many adjust themselves to 

that phase. My personal feeling, I like to see 

developed in this &:ate some kind of statewide 

work study program, where you get the kids that 

are in high school, graduating out of high school, 
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and let's say, a thousand kids to attend some 

kind of work study program, so by the time they 

are 20 or 21, they not only have some kind of college 
but 

background,/they have some kind of actual 

experience, not sworn law enforcement experience, 

but experience in law enforcement agencies. 
a 

These could be/potential reserve to:t.-.police 

candidates. 

Another interesting phase I would like to 

point out to the Committee, is that the theore-

tical or classical approach to recruitment has not 
have 

worked out:- ·Where areas /lowered standards, they 

have a tougher time getting recruits. 

Where they have raised standards -- Baltimore, 

an example, they went down to eighth grade to 

get recruits. They couldn't get recruits. They 

started raising the standards, and the requirefi:tent then 
grade 

was something like a 12th/education. Same here 

in this State. 

We have, for example, in Dover Township, 

where there is a commitment to sending the young 

recruit to· college, . they· doh.' t· · , c. 

have any difficulty in recruiting people. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: In this area of recruit-

ment, Col. Kelly, while testifying before this 
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Committee, indicated difficulty in recruting 

non-white candidates for the State Police. 

I wonder if you might have any suggestions 

that you would care to offer that would assist 

him, since he indicated, as I believe and I think 

many others do believe, it would be very helpful, 

not only in emergency situations, but in general 

to have a larger non-white representation in the 

State Police. 

THE WITNESS: I think we ought to do what 

we have done in many areas, we ought to go right 

to the colleges and make a tremendous campaign to 

recruit. If it means recruiting on the Negro 

colleges, let's do that. Let's get the best men. 

I think it is important that the people in the 

community feel that they have representation on 

the pol:ic e force, but I think it is more important 

that the men you have on are fellows .. r: with 

perspective. Merely putting a Negro or a 

white man in a situation does not correct a condi

tion, if he himself does not have the perspective 

or understanding. 

So I say in addressing myself to your ques

tion, I would like to see a real commitment to 

get people from the colleges coming on to the 
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police forces. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I don't believe 

that was one of the methods he indicated he 

utilized. 

THE WITNESS: The second thing can be the 

work study program I have suggested. we're having 

colleges opening up. For example, Livingston 

College of Rutgers is going up, which is going 

to be devoted to urban affairs. Perhaps at one or two 

of these colleges, you can attract-' people 1;;' 0 

i:n. to a work study program. in law enforcement. 

Let's get good people on a work study program 

maybe attracted to law enforcement. 

It will start to snowball, the more you 

elevate standards, you get more and more people 

competing for jobs. The saddest~:thing to see in 

law enforcement agency is 12, 13, 14, 15 people 

on a police force. Then in two or three years 

some of the men that are careerminded go to a 

different area. 

I once did a study in the New York City 

Police Department. It took about $6,000 to train 

a recruit. You can imagine what the loss is when 

that man serves a short time and then moves into 
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another area. 

PROFESSOR Rt.rrH: Professor, do most of your 
ones 

students pay their way orjthe department pay their 

tuition? 

THE WITNESS: A combination of that. Professor, 

in Newark there is about $9,000 which is 

committed to scholarships for police science 

officers. 

The average man going to school will take six 

credits a semester, or 12 credits a year, and the 

scholarship will cover a man for 12 credits. 

In Newark, a good many are on scholarships. 

In other communities, they are doing it with 

points, and another on partial tuition remuneration 

if he passes. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: To get a scholarship, does 

the man have to give a statement of intent to come 

back to the force or not to leave the force after 

he gets his degree for a certain number of years? 

THE WITNESS: I only know the phase where 

we made a selection of where we get the candidates. 

We used the examination by the Princeton Testing 

Service. All we know, the students must maintain 

an average. I don't know if there is a commitment 
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that he stay with the force. 

Many of the men receiving incentives from 

their cities are not leaving those places. They 

feel a tie-in with the cities. They feel a 

commitment, where the incentive has been put 

into effect, and this seems to be working out 

well. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Professor, you dealt consi-

derably on this recruitment salary level. What 

is your feeling in terms of salary levels for 

police? 

THE WITNESS: I feel they should be raised. 

They should be raised for two reasons. 

It will be more economical to raise them, 

you'll give a man, an incentive to stay. You 
In 

heavy turnover ./most police departments that 

operate through the nationt if a man stays 

three or four years, generally with the larger 

reduce a 

forces, he will stay permanently with the force. 
there is 

Generally if/ a turnover, it is within 

three or four years. I mentioned before, it 

costs $6,000 to train a recruit in New York. 

In every state, you spend a week to 13 

weeks training recruits, you invest supervisory 

time, you invest experienced time. Then this 



J E S US 

133 

man leaves you after two or three years, it's 

better to keep salaries abreast. 

Let 1 s attract good men and provide an 

incentive. I feel, in the long range, it will 

be more economical. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Anything further 1 

(No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Professor. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you for the opportunity. 

MR. LIMBARD: Jesus Rodriguez. 

MR. RODRIGUEZ: I'm presently employed by the 

Office of Economic Opportunity in Camden, but on 

my free time I devote most of my time to the 

development of a crime prevention project. 

R 0 D R I G U E Z, duly sworn. 

MR. LtMBARD: You are now employed by the 

Office of Economic Opportunity in Camden? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: In what capacity? 

THE WITNESS: As a coomunity organizer. 

MR. LIMBARD: What does that mean? 

THE WITNESS: Community organizer is supposed 

to go into the neighborhood and try to get the 

people motivated for the betterment of 'the community, 

.,. 
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to have them participate and attend meetings, 

participate in the programs and trying to 

initiate new programs, which would help them

selves, and which have been created by them. 

MR. LtMBARD: Now, I understand you were 

convicted of criminal homicide some years ago; 

is that correct? 

THE WITNESS: Yes o 

MR. LUMBARD: When was that? 

THE WITNESS: June -- correction, September 

14th, 1951. 

MR. LtMBARD: In what county were you 

convicted? 

THE WITNESS: Cumber land County. 

MR. LUMBARD: You were thereafter. sentenced, 

were you not? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I was sentenced. 

MR. LUMBARD : To what? 

THE WITNESS: To the New Jersey State Prison 

for the balanceof my natural life. 

MR. LUMBARD: In the State Prison for life? 

THE WITNESS~ For the balance.of my natural life. 

MR. LUMBARD: How long were you there? 

THE WITNESS: 15 years, five months. When I 

found out that I was illegally processed and my 
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sentence was illegal, and I made application 

to the Courts back in 1957. It took me nine 

years through the process of justice to get a 

reversal of the verdict. 

HR. LUMBARD: You served 15 years, nine 

months in the prisons? 

THE WITNESS: In the prison systems, yes. 

I was in the Model Prisoners Camp ,.:.i.'b:ert')le~rs 
5 years and 

in the prison,and/five months outside in the 

minimum s ecruity camp. 

HR. LliiBARD: Where was that? 

THE WITNESS:' West Trenton. 

MR. LlHBARD: Could you tell us what you 

have come to understand, insofar as the •jloy-

ment opportunities of prisoners after they leave 

the prisons, assuming thE¥ have served their time 

and they're legally released? 

THE WITNESS: It's very hard. 

MR. LtlmARD: Te 11 us about that. 

THE WITNESS: Speaking for myself, I dedicated 

most of my time: in prison preparing myself for 

the day that I was being released from the prison.~! 

I contacted the International Correspondence Schools 
to be an 

for a job,IInternational Correspondence School 
the 

representative in/Northern New Jersey area. 
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They went so far as to get me~O,OOO 

bond, so I could work for them, but the 

Department of Education turned me down, because 

I had a criminal record. 

MR. LUMBARD: So you couldn't get the 

bond? 

THE WITNESS: I couldn't get the license. 

I had the bond. 

MR. LUMBARD~ What license couldn't you 

get? 

THE WITNESS: They call them agent's 

license, to sell correspondence courses. 

MR. LUMBARD: In the State of New Jersey? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. And after that I made 

application to other companies, and based on 

my qualifications, my training, they were ready 

to give me a job, until they asked me was I ever 

arrested. 

When I told them yes, they told me they 

were sorry, they couldn't hire me. 

MR. LUMBARD~ How long did this go on? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I have filled out about 

55 applications in different companies. 

MR. LUMBARD: Around the State? 

THE WITNESS~ Around the State, yes. 
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MR. LUMBARD: What are the names of some 

of them? 

THE WITNESS: I better not --

MR. LUMBARD: You're working now for the 

0. E. o. To what companies did you make application? 

THE WITNESS: I make application for some 

car dealers over here in Trenton; I make for the 

ammunition plant in Burlington; I made for this 
paint 

Williams/plant -- what is that? 

MR. LUMBARD: Sherman-Williams? 

THE WITNESS: Sherman-Williams, right. I forget 

what insurance company, right now I can't remember. 

MR. LUMBARD: Were these located in different 

parts of the State? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: How were you sustaining yourself 

and making a living while you were trying to get 

a job? 

THE WITNESS: I was lucky.. Wheg I fir~t got out, I got 

the job with United Progress in Trenton. This is 

the anti-poverty program, to work in the Spanish 

c OillD.unity. 

Then from there I was selected to take offi-

cial training at Rutgers University, in the labor 

institute, and from 1there they placed me 
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in Camden, to work in the office of Economic 

Opportunity. 

MR. LIMBARD: Now, have you attempted to 

gain any other kind of licenses? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, a barber license. 

MR. LUMBARD: A barber license? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: What happened? 

THE WITNESS: Well, first two times they 

demanded that I get a complete record of mw case, 

and I was unable to get them. Then they told 

me to tell the parole officer to make a full 
it 

report and send/to them, and the parole officer 

refuse. I never got it. 

MR. LUMBARD: What was the agency that 

denied you the barbs: license? 

THE WITNESS: The Board of Barber Examiners , 

Department of Health. 

MR. LIMBARD: Did you try to get any other 

licenses, permits? 

THE WITNESS: No.. That was the only two, but 

I was told by the automobile agencies that I couldn't 

get a license to be auto salesman. 

MR. LUMBARD: That you could or couldn't? 

THE WITNESS: Couldn'to 
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MR. LUMBARD: I'm trying to sum up. . So 

the automobile agencies that you made applica

tion for a job, there wasn't any use? 

THE WITNESS: No use. 

MR. LUMBARD: In trying to get a license, 

you couldn't? 

THE WITNESS: If I get a pardon, I get a 

license. 

MR. LUMBARD: You had to get a pardon? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. So I made an application 

to get a pardon. So they told me I couldn't get 

a pardon until 1977. 

MR. LUMBARD: Who told you that? 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Ashby. 

MR. LUMBARD: Mr. Ashby, the head of the 

Parole Board. You don't have to show me the 

letter. 

THE WITNESS: He says, 11You will not be 

eligible to file application for pardon until 

at least ten years has elapsed since the date 

of discharge from confinement or parole super

vision, for example, May 23, 1977." 

MR. LUMBARD: When were you released? 

THE WITNESS: October 25,1966. 

MR. LUMBARD: Let's go back to your seeking 
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a job. 

THE WITNESS: I made applications in New 

York, too, for the Puerto Rican Community 

Development Agency. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is that a government agency? 

THE WITNESS : An anti -poverty program, too. 

I guessthey never got around to my application. 

So a lot of places I went and filled out an applica

tion. 

They told me they let me know. I never heard 

anything. 

One in particular was McGraw-Hill. I made 

an application to be a clerk in the export depart

ment, because I took some training on export-· 

importing. I never heard nd: hing. 

MR. LUMBARD: Are you able to write English? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Fill out the application form 

for the companies? 

THE WITNESS: Certainly. I wrote all the 

legal papers that started the legal action in 

1957. 

MR. LUMBARD: You got yourself out, in other 

words? 

THE WITNESS: Practically. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Have you attempted to join 

any unions? 

THE WITNESS: No, I have not attempted to 

the union, although I was offered a job 

in the union, as an organizer, but I failed to 

keep the appointment, because I was informed 

that the people I would work with w ::>uld not let me 

get in the labor union. 

MR. LUMBARD: What union? 

THE WITNESS: Textile Workers. They needed 

a bilingual organizer. I never went there, for 

fear I be turned down. 

MR. LtMBARD: Do you have any recommenda

tions to make to the Committee with respect to 

the conditions, employment conditions, which 

face persons who are released from prison, such 

as yourself? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. As a matter of fact, 

when I was -- two or three years before I was 

released, I was working on a program which could 

help at least 70 to 80 percent of people who are released. 

The reason I decided to work on this, was because a lot 

of people used to come back, and said that the 

reason they came back to the prison was that they 

could not get employment. 
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If they got employment, and the people 

in the factory found out about their criminal record, they 

made it so pard, that they woul~ not be able to work there. 

MR. LtMBARD: If they found out about the 

record? 

THE WITNESS: Their criminal record. 

MR. LUMBARD: The criminal record? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Sometimes these guys 

used to lie about being in prison. When the 

parole officers came in to supervise him, the 

next paycheck he was discharged, he was fired. 

And being I was doing this study , I found that 
the 

employment would be /key to prevent crimes. 

So I started to work on a project, create 

an organization, named United Crime Control 

Association a 

MR. LUMBARD: Say that again? 

THE WITNESS: United Crime Control 

excuse me --;Asso(:!iation .. 

MR. LUMBARD: You started that? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. The way that I set things 

out in here,I an trying to create a rehabilitation 

program with at least three or four components. 

These components can be easily instituted in the 
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communities and will prevent, I say, the first 

ten years, could prevent 25 to 50 percent of the 

crimes that are taking place in society. 

MR. LUMBARD: Please tell the Committee about 

this. 

THE WITNESS: The main goal, I like to get 

institute, is a training program for ex-convicts 

who have not had basic education or skilled training, 
and employment. 

Then take the same program and put it -- institute 

in the prison or prison farm. 
some 

I have dono/research now. They have a training 

program in the prison system, but it is only limited 

to the reformatory and Bordentown --

MR. LUMBARD: The other institutions do not 

have it? 

THE WITNESS: The other institutions do not 

have it. This is not effective, because they don't 

have the job development and job placement component. 

The job placement and development plays a big 

part, because these will take the individual and 

have the job already waiting for him and place him 

in gainful employment¢ 

Today, the individual gets out and he waste 

days, weeks, months, looking for a job. 

SometU.es he cannot get there, because of lack 
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of money for transportation, and he might 

not know how to get there. 

But with the components of job development 

and placement, there will be people who will 

take this individual to the job site and make 

sure that he can get to the job site until he 

can get on his feet, which means he can earn 

enough money to support himself for the trans

portation, and so forth. 

Then the other -- incidentally, I sent a 

letter to President Johnson a couple of weeks 

ago, and I never get an answer from him, was to 

institute a bonding program. 

MR. LUMBARD: Before we get to the bonding 

program, let's stay on the jobs. 

Have you had any experience with any state 

agencies that~y to seek jobs for the unemployed? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, there are a lot of agencies 

that have the employment programs, but they have 

not been reaching the people with record, because, 

as a matter of fact, they profess to try to help 

these people, but they have not reached them, 

because one, they might be scared to come into 

the place and say, "Well, I have been in prison," 

because automatically that is a l:rand and people 
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resent others that have been in prisons. 

MR. LUMBARD: Are you familiar with the 

name State Employment Service? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I am. 

MR. LUMBARD: Did you go to visit them, 

to get a job through them? 

THE WITNESS: As a matter of fact, I did 

go once to the State Employment Service, which 

I will not reveal the address, and I was told to 

wait. I waited about one hour and nobody show 

up. 

So finally a man came over, said;what I can 

do for you?" 

I said,~ like to make application for that 

joq"'there, it was an administrative trainee for an 

export company or something. 

He looked, noh, this, it was filled a week 

ago and all these have been filled. 11 

And I said, "Filled? Why you have it listed up?" 

I said, "This is misleading. I waited two hours 

here believing this job exists." I wasted two 

hours. 

He didn 1t answer me. I figure it was a waste 

of time. This has been a drawback on these and other 
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employments. 

They fear to go to State Employment Service, 

because they feel they're going to be a waste of 

time. 

Also with some agencies, they don't take 

them to a job site or really have a concrete job 

opportunity. In other words, I don't condemn 

all the job agencies. They are doing something 

and they are reaching some people, but they are 

not reaching, I say, the hard core, because those 

who have been going to prisons, are those who are 

the worst of the poor, because they have no money 

when they go from prison, and are outcasts. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you want to go to the bonding 

point now? 

THE WITNESS: The bonding program will help 
a 

alleviate the discrimination against/job that the 

employer has, because a bonding program will put 

the employer in the position --we'll say this, 

either put up or shut up, because he doesn't want 

to give the ex-con a job, because he fears that 

something is going to be wrong or he is going to 

be .harmed .. 

With the bond, this should be erased away, 
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because he wouldn't have anythlngto worry 

about, and then, say, 95 percent of the 

employers will take a chance and hire an 

ex-convict, if he has a bond, because the 

bond will be the securities, saying these 

men will do good. 

MR. LUMBARD: How do you get bonds? 

THE WITNESS: The United States Department 

of Labor did have a bonding program in New 

Jersey, but it has been ineffective, because 

they have a professional operating the program 

and they have not -- they didn't reach the 

people who were supposed to be participating 

in it. 

MR. LUMBARD: When you say professional, 

what do you mean by that? 

THE WITNESS: Well, the professional, 

is a person who has a college degree. That is 

how they classify in the anti-poverty program. 

The person who has not a college degree is not 

a professional. 

program? 

MR. LUMBARD: 

THE WITNESS : 

You understand the bonding 

You say what you want to say. 

The bonding program could 

be accomplished two ways. 

.. 
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The Department of Labor has been trying 

to get -- to involve the State Employment 

Service to respond on this for the help of 

the people, but let's say the government 

will not finance the bonding, this could be 

accomplished by consolidating a couple of 

bonding companies to form a corporation and 

create a separate bonding agency to serve 

these people. 

I ftdnk a lot of employers will go along 

with the idea, because this is putting protec-

tion in their money. 

At the same time, the bonding companies 

will·:create a different market, by having so 

many employees to be bonded ana wi!lbe sponsored for 
h1~ employees covered by own bonds for the bonding, 
will---be a must __ 1n our society .. 

MR. Ll.MBARD: Do you have another point? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. You want on training, 

education? 

MR. Ll.MBARD: Whatever you wish to say next. 

THE WITNESS: The main problems have been 

on the jobs, because man.,y. ~mpl'oye·rs £e.ar- hiring 

ex-convicts, because they have generalized ex-

convicts as all being thiefs, swindlers, and so 

forth. 
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They forget there is -- if we go to 

generalize separate criminals, you have at 

least 200 different classes. You have the 

I will summarize in two. One is an accide.ntal 

criminal and an int en tional criminal n The intentional 

criminal is the one that commits the crime, 

knowing he is doing wrong. The other criminal 

is someone that by accident or mistake, 

) commits a crime, but will do whatever 

he can to rectify, if he is able, the mistake~ 

In those categories, you will have many 

others, which would take me too long to 

s umm.ar iz e. 

MR. LUMBARD: Go ahead • 

THE WITNESS: What I would like to empha-

size,in on the two phases of training, one is 

training on skills, the other one is training on 

basic education, and if we could do this, I 

think we could accomplish a whole lot more 

than hiring more police. Incidentally, I 

want to make a statement about the police 

officer who testified before me. 

MR. LUMBARD: Actually, he is a professor 

who teaches in the police science course 

in Rutgers. 

.. 
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THE WITNESS: I am going to say something 

a lot of people have been missing. In the old 

times, the role of the policeman in the community 

was the best role the police will ever play. 

At that time the police was a friend of the 

community. The picture the policeman projects 

today is fear into the community. 

I don't want to talk too much on that, 

because it is conflicting, but the point is, 

whatever training a policeman should get, should 
to 

more or less; get back on the friendly bas is it 

used to be, let's say when we were kids, that 

the policeman was the friend of everybody in 

the community and everybody used to look up to 

him, for s orne body es pee ially that will solve 

his problem. 

Today, a policeman in the community is 

feared, and that has been a lot of problems, 
created for lack of understanding. 

MR. LUMBARD: If we may now, let's go 

back to your next point, in your rehabilitative 

program. 

THE WITNESS: Which phase in particular 

do you like me to elaborate on? 

MR. LUMBARD: I don't know all phases of 

your program, so you have to rely on --
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THE WITNESS: I '11 tell you three, the 

education, basic education and training, the 

bonds, and employment development and placement. 

This is two components in one, you develop 

the job and then place the individual. 

In other words, you come in with double 

contact. You come in contact with the employer, 

which is developing the job and come in contact 

with the employee, by transporting or making 

facilities for h~ to attend or to be at the 

job site where you develop the job. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the attitude of the 

prisoners in the prison about to be released 

with respect to getting jobs and employment? 

THE WITNESS: Well, this depends on his 

brother, his sister, some relative. 

MR. LUMBARD: They usually pass on to 

relatives? 

THE WITNESS: They depend on the relatives 

to get him a job. But I heard this, that if an 

employer cannot mld a job for an individual 

who might get released, or he might not get released. 

I'm referring to the segment where the 

individual appears for a parole. If the 

individual is going to be released on a particular 
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day, then sometimes he might be able to gain 

employment right away, but it's very seldom. 

When I got out, I made arrangements six 

months before to try to get the job with 

United Progress. 

When I got out October 25th, I called them 

and made the appointment for October 30th, I 

think. They interviewed me. I filled out 

the applications. They call me back, I think, 

November 4th -- November 4th, something like 

that, the first few days of November. Then I 

start to work in November 14th. 

So it's abnost a month, and I was lucky 

I had somebody in my corner who wanted to employ 

me. 

But I say, 85 percent of the people who 

got out are not that lucky. 

MR. LUMBARD: What happens to the people 

who get out and cannot get jobs? 

THE WITNESS: This is a good question, which 

a lot of people missed the boat on. If you can't 

get a job, let's say he goes for weeks, months, 

a couple of months, he can't get a job, he has 
if 

to do something to live, and/he is weak-minded 

and somebody encourage him, he goes ahead and 
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MR. LIMBARD: I believe you used an illus

tration or two in talking with several persons 

on the staff about what happens to some people 

you have known in prison who didn't get jobs. 

THE WITNESS: If ~hey don 1t get a job, he 

just repeats gofng back to prison. 

MR. LUMBARD: There was some illustration, 

one was about a pipefitter. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. The plumber who can 1 t 

get a license to be a plumber, he can't get a 

job. He likes to work as a plumber , but he can "t 

get a license to work as a plt.DD.ber. 

Then you find a welder. Sometimes they 

team up and start to strip safes. 

MR. Lt:MBARD: They become safe crackers? 

THE WITNESS: That was one of the cases •. 

If the plumber would have had a license, he 

would be on his own or working for somebody 

earning aliving • 

The welder, sometimes he can't get a job 

because he has a record, they wouldn't trust 

him. So the two get together and start to work. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Where were you born, Mr. 

R odr iguez 'l 

THE WITNESS: I was born inPuerto Rico._ 

MR. LUMBARD: Where did you go to school? 

THE WITNESS: I went to ninth grade in 

Puerto Rico, and I finished my high school where 

I was confined. 

MR. LUMBARD: In Trenton State Prison? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: So, in effect, you went to 

high school in Trenton State Prison? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. Ll.MBARD: How old were you when you went 

to Trenton State Prison? 

THE WI'TNESS: 21 years old. 

MR. LUMBARD: How old were you when you 

came out? 

THE WITNESS: 36. I'm 38 now. Yesterday 

I was 38. 

MR. Lt.MBARD: What courses did you study 

while you "tere there? 

THE WITNESS: First I started studying English. 

Then I started studying law. Then I studied 

Export-Import. Then I took Business Administration 
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and ~ganization for three years, and I took 

a year and a half of public relations and 

newspaper writing. 

MR. LlMBARD: You're surrounded by news

paper writers. 

THE WITNESS: I didh't know. 

MR. LUMBARD: I don't know whether they 

learned it in Trenton State Prison or not. 

THE WITNESS: And I learned a little music. 

MR. LUMBARD: You took these course by 

correspondence? 

THE WITNESS: By correspondence and purchase 

books with the money I used to earn. 

MR. LlMBARD: Not by courses given in prison? 

THE WITNESS: No. The only course they ga,ve 

me in the prison, was the two years I went to 

ninth and tenth grade. 

MR. LUMBARD: Ninth and ten grade you took 

in prison? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: They didn't give any other 

courses? 

THE WITNESS: No, just basic: education. 

MR. LlMBARD: In this group you have organized, 

do you have persons who have gone through a course, 

/ 
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who you have specifically helped? 

THE WITNESS: What do you mean, united Crime 

Association? 

MR • LUMBARD : Yes . 

THE WITNESS: I didn't get it off the ground, 

because I didn't have the financial support. 

I'm trying to get it off the ground. I'm trying 

to get all the material together in my spare 

time. 

MR. LUMBARD: You're trying to do this in 

Camden? 

THE WITNESS: If possible, in Camden or;and 

statewide. 

MR. LUMBARD: All right. 

PROFESSOR RT.ITH: Mr. Rodriguez, as you got 

out of prison, did you get much help from your 

parole officer in finding employment? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: Did you talk to him about that 

or did he offer to help you find employment? 

THE WITNESS: No. In fact, as I mentioned 

before, I went to New York to try to get a job 

with the Puerto Rican development agency, and he 

gave me a pass to go to New York, but he was 
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reluctant to give me other passes to go work 

there.He told me not to make a habit of getting passes. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: He wanted you to stay 

in New Jersey? 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

PROFESSOR Rl!rH: Let me switch to another 

subject. There is a trend in a few states 

for people who have been in prison, when they 

get out, to work with ex-offenders or work in 

prison systems or help other prisoners find 

jobs, as an employee of the State Correctional 

System. Do you have any comment on that, 

whether that would be a useful sort of thing? 

Do you think, as you got out of prison, as a 
you 

reliable person, ;could help the correctional 

system as an employee thereof, by- working 

with prison offenders? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I could. When I was 

there, I was counseling when I was on the 

farm, prison farm, we used to have a segment 

of the population that w.ere Bordentown Reforma-

tory inmates. I was a barber and I used to 

counsel them not to come back to prison. 

My whole time -- when you are a barber, 
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you hear all the troubles. Most of them come 

to you f~ guidance and seeking help, so for 

those I did counsel, I'd say 90 percent never 

came back. 

PROFESSOR RUIH~ When you say counseled, 

was that on your own ? 

THE WITNESS: On my own, yes. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: was that encouraged by 

the people running the prison? 

THE WITNESS: No, that was on my own ini

tiative~ they discourage such practices. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Let me ask you one final 

questiou. You refer to people who are not able 

to get employment, a job when they get out of 

~prisonment, they sometimes go to the rackets 

or into organized crime. 

To your knowledge, does organized crime 

seek the people out when they get out of prison 

or do they have to go to find the people in the 

rackets? 

'mE WITNESS: No. These people go and oake 

an application. If they are good enough, if they 

have a reputation, they get i:n·,:.:~but if they are·i:hot 

good enough, they don't get in. 
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PROFESSOR RUTH: What do you mean, not 

good? 

THE WITNESS: Well, they wart people good 

with the fists, rough, tumble people, who can 

talk with a fist. So if they are good, they 

are accepted. Then there is one thing, I don't 

know how many people realize this, but these 

people might become so desperate, because they 

can't get a job, that they might offer them~. 

selves to be used at the discretion of whoever 

is in charge in the ranks. 

MR. LUMBARD: To whom do you make applica-

tion? 

THE WITNESS: To the bosses. 

MR. LUMBARD: Most of the people in prison 

know who they are? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, at one time,.or'. an9ther they come 

in contact with them. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Now, sir, where did you 

serve your sentence? was that Trenton?. 

THE WITNESS: In Trenton State Prison, I 

serve ten years, and five years and five months 

at the State Prison Farm in west Trenton. That 

is a model prison, for model prisoners. 
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SENATOR WOODCOCK: That is a model prison? 

THE WITNESS: Yes • 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: That was the extent of 

your sentencing and where you served; is that 

correct? 

THE WITNESS: You see, when I won a new 

trial, I got sentenced to 25to30 years. I served 

15 years, five months in prison, and then I served 

nine months on parole. I was discharged from 

parole May 23, 1967. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: All right. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Rodriguez, apparently you 

firmly believe that th.is·ability to get a job is 

really the one key to keeping somebody straight 

once they do serve their term, right? 

THE WITNESS: Rephrase the question again? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Getting the job, being able 

to get a job, once a man is released, is perhaps 

the number one key to rehabilitation? 

THE WITNESS: Not only fir rehabilitation, 

but to prevent crimes. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 

SENATOR LYNCH: Mr. Rodriguez, I don't want 

to bring you back to some unpleasant days or 

moments, but I assume you were indicted by the 
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Cumberland Grand Jury? 

THE WITNESS: I was indicted on the 

statutory form, not first or second. 

SENATOR LYNCH: Did youhave a trial or did 

you enter a plea? 

THE WITNESS: My lawyer entered a plea. 

SENATOR LYNCH: Non vult? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

SENATOR LYNCH: You were sentenced to life 

impr is omnent? 

life. 

THE WITNESS: For the balance of my natural 

SENATOR LYNCH: was the lawyer court assigned? 

THE WITNESS: Yes • 

SENATOR LYNCH: Who was the person murdered? 

THE WITNESS: My connnon-law wife. 

SENATOR LYNCH: What were the charges made by 

the prosecutor as to how she was murdered? 

THE WITNESS: It was during the heat 0f a quarrel 

and in anger. 

SENATOR LYNCH: With a weapon? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR LYNCH: What kind of a weapon? 

THE WITNESS: A straight razor. 

SENATOR LYNCH: That's all. 
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THE C~IRMAN: Mr • Owens? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Mr. Rodriguez, it's 

clear that a great deal of your employment 

seeking problems were related to your background 

as a prisoner, as having a criminal record? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Did you also feel at 

any time that there was a problem in getting 

employment because you were Puerto Rican also? 

THE WITNESS: Well, it's hard to say, 

because, you see, the excuse, as having a 

criminal record, might weigh in with the fact of being 
it 

Puerto Rican, /might have been something to do , 

yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Actually, in some cases 

you would have difficulty in distinguishing 

whether or not it was the fact that youwere 

Puerto Rican or your criminal record or the 

combination of the two that resulted in the 

denial of your employment? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it could be, but most 

on criminal record. 

PROFESSOR RtrrH: Mr. Rodriguez, you men-

tioned the parole officer did not help you find 

a job. What did your parole supervision consist of? 
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of, what did you do? 

THE WITNESS: I used to report once a 

month to him, show him my paycheck, which proved 

that I have been working, and sometimes he went 

to visit my niece, who I was supposed to be 

living with, my niece. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Did he try to help you in 

any way? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Mr. Rodriguez , would 

you have any idea what kind of case load your 

parole officer had? 

THE WITNESS: No, I don't. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Rodriguez. 

Mr. diSuvero. Would you identify yourself 

for the record, and then I would like to swear 

you in. 

MR. diSWERO: Henry diSuvero, Executive 

Director of the American Civil Liberties Union 

of New Jersey. 

H E N R Y N. d i S U V E R 0, duly sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: You have a statement you 

would like to read? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes, I have a prepared 

statement, which I have submitted to the 

Committee. I would first just like to 

acknowledge my ap~.eci'attmfor having been 

invited to appear as a witness here today. 

Rather than reading the statement, which 

you.al~e.ady hav~, I would just like to go 

over lightly, the more ~portant points. 

It is our feeling, first of all, that 

any improvement in the system of criminal 

administration is going to cost money. We 

feel that many of the proposals that might 

be before you, either in the way of mandatory 

sentence or wiretapping, is probably a short

cut way to achieve law enforcement. 

we feel the first line of providing law 

enforcement is by expanding police personnel, 

maintaining present personnel, and improving 

that personnel. 

To that regard, we endorse the : IU.o·f ., 

Commission's recommendation for a $7,000 

to $10,000 minimum wage for any mtmicipal police 

personnel. 

We call upon the Legislature to finance 

a significant share of the moneys that would 
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be needed to bring salaries to this level. 

We also believe that many of the conflicts 

that result in an impairment of trust, that 

the community has with the police department, 

especially in Newark and some of the other 

large cities, are a result of a feeling 

the police are above the law and there is no 

effective way for citizens to achieve a kind 

of redress for their grievances. 

To this end, we would like to see passage 

of ombudsman legislation; passage of legislation 

called for by the Riot Commission which would 

establish a Civilian Review Board in Newark, 

given the mayor's refusal to appoint one; crea

tion of a special corps of prosecutors in the 

Division of Civil Rights with jurisdiction to 

commence criminal proceedings against police 

officers for assault and similar crimes. 

It is our experience that local prosecu

tors, to a large extent, have to depend on local 

police personnel and are very reluctant to 

vindicate what, otherwise, might be generally 

acknowledged to be in the· public- int-erest. 

We feel that such a court pro:secutors corps in the 

Division's office might accomplish that end. 
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We also feel that the Legislation provid-

ing for a statutory minimum of $3,000 for 

assault by a police officer, would, in effect, 

create an interest in the Bar, in bringing such 

civil prosecutions. 

While I can say from my own experience, 

most of the attorneys are loathe to handle these 

cases in the first instance, even though they 

feel the client has a legitimate claim. 

I feel it is necessary, because many 

Municipal Court Judges, in my experience, will 

not aecept a cross criminal complaint against 

police officers. This is standard procedure, 

I know, in Newark, and had been the case in 

Plainfield • 
.. 
With respect to judicial administration, 

I had the privilege of reading in toto the 

testimony of Justice Weintraub, and I would like 

to comment on one section of that testimony. 

MR. LUMBARD: You mean the testimony or 

his prepared statement? 

mE WITNESS: His prepared statement. 

MR. LUMBARD: The testimony hasn't yet 

been transcribed. 
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TilE WITNESS: It was his prepared 

statement, which I had been given to under

stand, has been his statement to the Comm.it_tee. 

MR. LUMBARD: Yes, he did read a statement. 

THE WITNESS: The Justice argued for a 

concurrent right of Federal Courts to try 

State . proceedings. There is existing legis

lation under the Civil Rights Act to remove 

Civil Rights cases :from the State t.o the Federal level in 

limited circumstances. 

It is our feeling, that it would be very··bene

ficial to have a broad removal to permit a 

defendant to remove a case to the federal 

level any time he would allege a constitu-

tional issue. 

Justice Weintraub put it on the basis of 

judicial economy. He was annoyed and called it 

a ping-pong game that was being played_ between 

State and Federal Courts. 

MR. LUMBARD: That was a phrase he used. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it was. Ani it 's our 

feeling, that there are certain situations where 

it is truly advantageous and fair for the 

defendant to have available to him the remedy 

of removal. I think any defendant, any black 
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defendant, that comes before Judge Kapp of 

the Essex County Criminal Court should have 

that ability. 

I have in my prepared statement a copy 

of the transcript, a very recent transcript, 

of Judge Kapp, where the Judge castigated 

the jury for having acquitted a defendant. 

The issue in that case was involving the 

credibility of the police officers over the 

defendant. 

It appeared to me, Judge Kapp, by his 

statement, clearly shows·that juries should 

believe police officers in all circumstances 

and should convict. 

I would also ·~,ke :;to ~:cdlinneil"t: ~1'\:,:-.t~€:· plf-l>'cedure now 

being followed in the Essex County Cri•inal 

Court in dealing with the Grand Jury and Petit 

Jurjllsthat sat on the riot cases in Newark last 

stmmer is still pending. 

Now, :i[.nt.p:artilcul4r a pretrial motion is not being 

disposed of before people going to.trial. 

In that motion, about 65 defendants joined 

in it. A great number of those defendants 

had been tried, sentenced, and convicted, all 



169 

before that disposition of :that pr.etrial 

motion. 

Such a procedure would not have happened 

in Federal Court. I never heard the Federal 

Court convicting somebody before the disposition 

of pretrial motions. 

I think given the circumstances in Essex 

County, that a defendant should have that oppor-

tunity. I think the LegisLature ~ouid more or 

less accomplish. thi·s end by enacting a broad removal statute 
we 

and/call upon this Committee to make such a 

recommendation to the Legislature. 

We would like to see specifically, and 
is the recommendation 

listed on page three of my statement, /that arrest 

records be expunged. There are often time·s when a 

person is trying to seek employment and because 

they have an arrest record, it is impossible. 

It is our position, that the presumption 

of innocence is that what governs our criminal 

justice system, and if it is to have any meaning, 

then tl:R-e should be no liability for a iier'son 

arrested and subsequently acquitted. 

We also would like to recommend the abolish-

nent of the enabling legislation permitting the 

existence of Magistrate Courts, in accordance with 
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the Riot Commission's report. 

The Riot Commission's report also spoke 

of implementing throughout the State programs 

for summons in lieu of arrest and personal 

recognizance release, instead of bail. 

We would like to see the ~.t~l'!Mtur:e 

enact a statewide procedure to eliminate 

these p~S~Ct.ic'es· so~·t:hat- tb;e$.,e-recommendations can be 
carried out. 

In the area of corrections, we have one 

suggestion, which I believe is a fairly IOVel 

one, and that is we would like to see the 

construction, at least the study of construction, 

of one facility which goes beyond the model 

farm correction facility now used. 

We would like to see a self-contained 

township where convicts could live with their 

families and carry on relatively normal, 

but nevertheless socially regulated lives. 

It appears to us, one of the problems 

that people going into institutions face is 

learning how to live. 

I take it, if we have a rehabilitative 

purpose, that one of the aims in this institu-

tion is, should be, to teach the people the 

social control for living once they get outside, 
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and we think one of the ways to accomplish 

this is having a self-regulated township, 

nevertheless, still subject to penal super

vision. 

MR. LUMBARD: You might solve the 

prison sexual crime, but do you think that 

you want to put the prisoner's wife or children 

to grow up among other prisoners and families 

in a regulated atmosphere? 

THE WITNESS: It's not only a question 

of solving the homosexual problem that exists, 

and I think it would not be necessary for the 

children of prisoners to have only contact 

within their township. I think that security 

precautions could be arrived at where these 

children could leave the township. It might 

be difficult, but not insurmountable. 

The other alternative is complete destruc

tion of family life of somebody convicted. 

I think it should be an option, but what 

we are dealing with, with the removal of one 

spouse or the other. I think it might be in 

the family decision, in its power to decide 

what common life they are going to live while 

this person is serving his time. 
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We also strongly recommend, and perhaps 

this is not appropriate for this Committee, but 

it is my experience, that mail from prisoners to 

~CDJUtl.S0ll~'ndt :·be. censored. It is my contention 

that the right to counsel, as it exists under 

the Constitution, there should not be such 

censorship. I do not believe, whatever might 

be the security, that general censorship should 

be applied to mail going to counsel. 

We also feel that there should be a dif

ferentiation of treatment between people await

ing trial and people serving time. 

In Essex County, these people are treated 

the same. If a person is awaiting trial, we 

feel punishment should not be started until 

convicted. 

In the area of drug abuse, we would urge 

the abolishme~ of the Disorderly Persons pro

vision, making it a crime to be publicly intoxi

gated.Po:we.llvs. Texas, before the Supreme Court, 

is on that subject. 

It is our opinion, with the holding of 

the Supreme Court ofCalifornia vs. Robinson, 

you sould not punish people because they are 

alcoholics. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Do you support theposition 

of California vs. Robinson? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I do. 

MR. LUMBARD: So if New Jersey were to 

enact a system of facilities of one kind or 

other for, narcotics addicts --

THE WITNESS: No. As I understand the 

holding of California vs. Robinson, that was 

a very narrow holding, was a statute which made 
WHO WAS 

somebody/ an addict a criminal. In other words, 

the status of being an addict, was held by the 

Supreme Court not to be subject to criminal 

punishment. 

It is true the Court in the footnote, 

did say this is not to preclude some committing 

for addiction. My feeling,is· that, that was not an 

issue before the Court at that time, it was 

not in any way raised below, ruled on below, 

briefed, argued, in any way brought before the 

at:ention of the Court. 

As a matter of fact, I don't think thatthe court 

has ever directly held on this issue. 

I consider it to IE dicta, an unfortunate 

dicta. I think Justice Weintraub was right, 

when he spoke for punishment for criminals 
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and treatment for sickness and mentioned 

there were many safeguards that needed to 

be adopted if this society was to turn to 

treating for sicknesses, certain kind of 

behavior that we now punish for. 

As a matter of fact, we do recommend 
of 

against the adoption,/the program similar 

to New York:s 

There is legislation now before both 

bodies of the Legislature providing for that 

kind of civil commitment program. 

I think the experience of New York, 

although limited to one year's time, clearly 

shows how disastrous such a program is. 

I think if you had addicts from that 

program here and described in detail to you 

the kind of treatment that they are securing 

at the present time, without qualified and 

short personnel and the like, that you ~vould 

see that the New York. program is nothing. short of 

prison facilities with medical dressing. 

We prefer a professionally developed 

program, with medical facilities which could 

provide outpatient care for addicts, and with 

expert care. 
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One of the things I was bnpressed with 
was 

in New York,/group therapy for drug users. 

Patients were administered methadone. This 

was outside of any governmental framework and 

having a fairly uniform success rate. 

It was a small project, intensive care, 

but very successful. 

I think if it was one area, given the 

highest incidence of crime, attached to people 

who are addicts, that it will ease the situa-

tion, to get people off the heat. 

When you are dealing with addicts, you 

are dealing with the class of people most 

alienated in society. I don 1 t think you can 

change people by putting them in that kind 

of facility and isolate them. 

MR. LUMBARD: Did the doctor who heads 

that program, is he a big promoter of that 

program? 

THE WITNE~ He is not •. 

MR. LUMBARD: They're all part of the 

New York program? 

THE WITNESS: As ~ understanding goes, I 

may be wrong, I don't intend to speak for Dr. 

Ramir:ez. lfl my understanding goes , lfE has been 
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developing 

more instrumental in/existing out-patient 
urging 

facilities andlthat they be brought under 

the program, because the program does not 

provide for out-patient treatment. 

From what I know of his work in Puerto 

Rico, it was exclusively designed for people 

who voluntarily joined the program. 

MR. LUMBARD: we might have some diffi-

culty with that. 

THE WITNESS: I understand your connec-

tion with Governor Rockefeller and the New York 

program. There were elements of the New York 
just the other day 

program tthat were argued in the Court of 

~ppeal dealing with counsel. These were 

attacks on the constitutionality of the Act. 

I would just like to repeat, that it seems 

to me, several levels of decision-making are 

involved in such programs. One is the consti-

tutional level. One is the policy . Ii it is 

the so-called success rate of one program over 

another. 

My feeling is, even if this Committee might 

decide that the New York program is a success, 

that the conditions are very different in New 
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Jersey than in New York. 

New Je:psey· doe~ l;l0p1 have has the tremendous addict 

population that New York has. I think figures 

released yesterday show a large disparity. 

I think New Jersey comes closer to Connecticut 

than New York. 

We also like to see a study connnission 

to review the possession of marijuana, a nar-

cotic tmder the present. law. 

Now, let me say, the ACLU does not recommend 

the abolishment of penalties on marijuana. I 

want to make that very, very clear. What we 
is 

are concerned about, /something entirely different. 

I have any number of parents who call me up, 

complaining about my son and my daughter has 
and ask 

been arrested in a pot raid I what is it that I 

can do. 

Then starts a long story, I didn't know 

my son was involved, my daughter was involved, 

is there something that the ACLU can do. 

we have taken the position, 

Legislature's position to decide whether or 

not there is a health and safety rationale to 

support such a legislation. We have been aware 

of the medical testimony in the other direction, 
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that there are harmful effects of greater 

nature in nicotine or alcohol or the like. 

It is our feeling that one of the things 

related to the existence of the narcotics laws, such as 

punishing the possessor of marijuana, is the 

creation of a taboo, in other words, this is 

a taboo item in our society, possession. People 

get involved in it. They get involved in a 

sub-culture that deals in this type of taboo 

item. 

I know there is argument back and forth 
start 

on the issue, peoplo/on marijuana and then 

they graduate to heroin, narcotics. I do not 

know where the truth lies in. 

I think you can make all kinds of correla-

tions, people who are on heroin probably started 

out on cigarettes, I don't know. I haven't seen 

the statistics, but what I say is this, that it 

is our feeling that there is a real creation of 

a criminal sub-culture, somebody gets involved 

in marijuana and then probably is dealing in a 

kind of excited environment that leads to other 

to the Legislature for your consideration. 



179 

Perhaps if the Legislature does make 

public health and safety findings, that this 
and 

is no more,/no less than a dangerous drug 

such as alcohol, and removed the taint of 

crime, as to marijuana, then perhaps 

people will not graduate to junk and other 

kinds of narcotics. 

We do not suggest this is the right 

solution. 

We have two other items that we like to call 

to the attention of the Legislators to. 

One is the abolishment of capital punish-

ment. This has not really been reached by 

the United States Supreme Court. 

We feel we will ultimately reach thl t 

position. New Jersey has many people on Death 

Row, and we call upon the Legislature to abolish 

capital punishment. We advocate its repeal 

as violative of the cruel and tmusual punishment 

provision of the Eighth Amendment and because 

such punishment cuts off due process rights of 

convicts who seek reversal of their convictions. 

I think there was a case decided by the 

Supreme Court last year, where somebody was 

under pain of execution in Illinois, and the 
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Supreme Court reversed that conviction, on 

the ground that the prosecutor had presented 

evidence that he knew was not appropriate and 

that evidence was, I believe, paint, which the 

prosecutor had represented as blood stains. 

It is this kind of error which is not 

correctable, cut off by capital punishment. 

We feel there are any number of examples 

of such errors which require the Legislature 

to adopt such legislation. 

With respect to stop and frisk, we call 

upon the Legislature to repeal the law that 

was passed by the State Supreme Court in the 

Dilly case. It is probably a well named case 

for a Court to arrive at -such a decision. Most 
like 

States I New York, that have dealt with the .. issue 

of stop and frisk have ~one it by legislation 
and frish 

The stop" has been argued before the 
in 

Supreme Court/ cases coming out of New York, 

and other states, and the Court should decide 

this issue in the next couple of months. 

We feel a neat piece of judicial law-

making was done by ;the Dilly decision. 

We feel the requirements of probable 

cause are still constitutional requirements, 
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and we call upon the Legislature:to reenact 

that provision, requiring probable cause with 

a legislative intent, which would override 

the State Supreme Court decision. 

MR. LUMBARD: Just speaking for myself, 

I understand that the ACLU is interested in 

a_orr.ect-~on in prison reform. I haven't seen 

that in New York, to any degree, and I congra-

tulate you. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. We're an 

autonomous affiliate with the ACLU. 

ASS&mLYMAN OWENS: On page two of the 

prepared statement, paragraph D, you endorse 

the recommendation of the Riot Commission for 

establishing a Civil Review Board in Newark. 

You're not really limiting that to Newark, 

are you? 

THE WITNESS: No. I believe the Riot 

Commission's recommendation report was limited 

to Newark. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: That was their limit. 

Is that your recommendation? 

THE WITNESS: No. We, of course, would 

like to see this become a statewide operation. 
being 

We feel, however, political considerationft what 
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they are, the charces of success are probably 

enhanced if it were limited to cities the 

size of Newark. 

I think if it were established, it would 

not become the quarrel that many policemen 

associations believe it to be. 

With that kind of situation, I think it 

would become more accepted throughout the State. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Number C, in that 

same listing, do you feel, really feel, 

the need for a special corps of prosecutors 

to commence action against police? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. I think it's 

a very practical kind of consideration. 

If you have a County Prosecutor who has 

to rely upon detectives and policemen to make 

his cases and provide him with the evidence, it 

seems to me that he is in a difficult position 

once he prosecutes a member of that department. 

I think in the area of fraud, it 

is much easier, because we have strict society 

standards of what happens to policemen that get 

involved in that kind of situation. 

I think you need to have somebody removed 

from the local situation, who does not have 
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anything to lose by bringing such a prosecution. 

In that sense, we think somebody operating, 

in effect, out of a state office, would be able 

to accomplish that. I think a comparable situa

tion is in the deep south, of the crimes per

fornitd against rights leaders by the Department 

of Justice, when the department moved in. 

It seems to me the same situation exists 

with police officers in this type of conduct. 

SENATOR Dl.MONT: I notice you made a pass

ing reference to wiretapping. Is it your position 

to be opposed to it in any form or prohibition 

or prevention as to its use? 

THE WITNESS: We thoroughly recognize that 

the Supreme Court last term made certain condi

tions far the existence of wiretapping legisla

tion. I would like to say -- let me put it 

this way. There are policy considerations, 

leaving aside the constitutional considerations, 

and I think I can say that we would feel that 

wiretapping legislation would be acceptable, 

only if it could provide that such wiretapping 

would not constitute what we term a general 

search and I do not see the kind of legislation 

coming out that could provide for that kind of 



184 

wiretapping legislation. 

MR. Ll.MBARD: You could draft that 

kind of a bill? 

THE WITNESS : No o 

MR .. LUMBARD: Could anybody? 

THE WITNESS: Probably not& 

SENATOR DUMONT: Suppose only on Court 

Order and confined to County Prosecutors, 

would that be opposed by your organization? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it would. Our con

tention is that a Court Order is tantamount to 

the search warrant and the Court did bring it 

under the Fourth Amendment the last term. So 

the criteria of the search warrant should apply, 

and one of the things to be seized should be 

stated. 

If you are seizing bits and pieces of 

conversation and you can isolate that, then 

we feel the Fourth Amendment is met. Wire

tapping is a general search to seize all 

conversations over a period of time, and we 

feel that is beyond the scope of the Fourth 

Amendment. 

SENATOR Dl.MONT: Now, your comment in 

respect to marijuana, isn't that something like 
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registering all bookmakers, or a state lottery, 

that if we legalize it, then we would have less 

criminals? 

THE WITNESS: I dorlt think it is the same. 

Let me just say, though, first of all, some 

states have legalized lotteries, New York has. 

I don't think that it has had any impact,on 

what I know, the rackets to be in New York. 

And so I don't think it has had that kind of 

effect. 

I think what happens in terms of marijuana, 

you're dealing especially with a youth group 

that is probably in various stages of rebellion 
other 

against parental or/authority existing in our 

system. You stamp something criminal and in 

many cases it.beeomes exciting. 

I remember in high school, the biggest 

thing to do was to see if you can get a .b,eer.-, even 

though you weren't of age. I am sure there 

are, in the number of people in our society, 

many who have been attracted by that kind of 

ex per ienc e. 

What happens now, when you get marijuana 
of is that 

in a sub-culture/society/ then there is a whole 

pattern as to hew you deal with the cops, special 

• 
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words are used, a whole system of suspicion 

is developed. 

Then it becomes easy to slip from one 

kind of drug use. to another kind. All I'm 

suggesting is perhaps --I'm not sure at all 

perhaps the stamp of criminality is doin:g :the 

thing, which the statute seeks to prohibit, 
of 

that/people graduating to stronger, more 

harmful and more deletorious substances. 

SENATOR DUMONT: You mentioned that 

capital punishment may well eliminate due 

process • 

We have 23 prisoners in the State of 

New Jersey now in State Prison, one of whom 

has been there for eleven years. 

In view of the fact that there has been 

no one executed since 1963, is this really any 

cutting down or curtailment of due process? 

THE WITNESS: I take it that one of the 

things that can happen, is who sits in the 

State·House. When Governor Reagan took office 

in California, there were a large number of 

people on Death Row. Governor Brown saw fit 

to stay or commute a number of sentences or 

to provide for continued post-conviction relief. 
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I know Governor Hughes' conviction, that 

capital punishment does serve a purpose. 

There might be another Governor that might 

feel stronger in another respect, and next 

year there might be a very large amount of 

executions in a short period of time. 

The Supreme Court has just accepted a 

case, just a month or so ago, on the issue of 

whether the exclusion from juries of people 

who are conscientiously opposed to capital 

punishment denies the defendant to a cross

section of citizens to sit on a case. 

Most people tried, are tried under this 

statute. So they had excluded a certain 

class of the community, I will contend, and I think 

the Supreme Court will find. The point is, 

constitutional law of due process changes 

all the time. I think the trend in our 

society is a more civilized system, and 

I think this has been current in Court. 

All the people on Death Row, if the 

Court decides to grant retroactity to the 

decision in the scruple case, would be granted 

a retrial. 
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What I am saying, is this kind of 

development could happen in other areas. The 

person who is executed could not take advantage 

of that newly developed or newly recognized 

right. It will seem to me, the prime purpose 

of capital punishment is not vengeance, because 

we supposedly live under a corrective system, 

that does not seek vengeance, rather, the purpose 

is deterrent. 

If that is so, there is a way, and one of 

the ways is to compare the states in terms of 

the homicide rate before and after abolishment 

of capital punishment. 

I say there has been no change in the states 

that have abolished capital punishment. 

SENATOR DUMONT: You mentioned at the end, 

you want to file a paper on the witness immunity 

statute. You want to tell us ahead of time 

what your position is? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. The witness immunity 

statute, I have not seen the particular piece 

of legislation, but they have been described 

as immunity from prosecution, rather than the 

legislation that was introduced last year,which 

wasnmnunity from use. 
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I would like to see the full scope of 

the ~unity sought to be granted under 

these pieces of legislation. 

I think the position we took last year, 

we would prefer immunity from prosecution 

statute, and in view of the possible federal 

prosecution that would ensue after, we would 

ask the Legislature not to act, until such 

time Congress would act, in case the State 

passes such an ~unity. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: You recommended that 

there be automatically amnesty for first 

offenders. Would that be any crime? I 

wonder if you could elaborate how that 

works? 

THE WITNESS: I think it is very fair 

for the Legislature to begin slowly. Last 

year I know the Amnesty Bill did pass with 

juveniles, then misdemeanors. 

I think you should automatically provide 

the person convicted not to come into Court 

to secure amnesty, it should be automatic, 

that the State Prosecutor on a Show Cause Order 

could <hall!ge a Court Order securing amnesty, 

if he could bring certain things to the 
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attention of the Court. 

This is tied in with the testimony 

just before me, that I think what it does, 

is give a second chance. I think the chief 

proponent on the East Coast is Mr. Estenbaum, of 

Mr.Koota's office, the Brooklyn District Attorney~ 

In a society that now has no new frontiers, 

it seems to me that we should make new frontiers 

for somebody that has been convicted after a mis

demeanor. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Even with expunging arrest 

records you have the problem when a fellow goes 

for a job, on the application, ''Have you ever been 

arrested or convicted 7" 

When he is granted amnesty, the record is 

changed so he can answer the question no? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. For one thing, I would 

like to see on State employment forms no question 

relating to arrest records. The state can govern 

its own house. 

With respect to amnesty, if amnesty is to 

mean anything, it should particularly mean some

thing in the area of employment, and the person 

that is part of the amnesty, should be entitled 

to say he has:rot been convicted. 
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I think it is a different question when 

someone has been sworn as a witness. I think 

the amnesty records might provide that a 

criminal conviction might be used, as now, 

to ~peach the credibility of the witness, but 

even there, the direction of the law is moving 

to the point that excluding such an answer, 

if the conviction is very distant in terms 

of t~e, it cannot be used. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Switching to public 

drunketmess, which you recommend not being 

a crime, I assume all acts of public drunken

ness by chronic alcoholics are not, does that 

apply if you and I get drunk and lie out in 

the street? 

THE WITNESS: I guess not. I think that 

if the consideration is that if somebody is 

an alcoholic, then I think -- what is being 

sought, is to remove the status. What is 

being removed is the criminal status against 

them. Then it should not apply to you and I. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: Do you think that law, 

if repealed, we need some new law to give the 

police officer power to remove the chronic 

alcoholic who is lying in the middle of the 
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himself or may be to people who will be 

around him? 
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THE WITNESS: I think so. I see no 

great danger of any kind of police abuse 

in terms of taking somebody who has passed 

out, for instance, on the street, to a 

treatment facility. 

I think that I saw somebody with an 

epileptic seizure the other day in Newark, 

and the police arrived and called an ambulance. 

I think whatever program is developed, should 

be very careful to learn from our experience 

in the mental health field, that just putting 

somebody in a place should not be the end, 

and there should be constant judicial scrutiny 

what happens. 

I think in the future , if this 

area is to work, we should borrow experience 

from other .countries , where it is done 

voluntarily, and they have achieved a certain 

amount of success. 

This again is a proposal that costs money. 

It is relatively cheap to put people in the 

drunk jail at night and call it quits, and it 
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costs more to put people in the treatment 

facilities. 

PROFESSOR RUTH: When you reconnnended 

the abolition of stop and frisk, do you 

want anything in its place, or do you want 

to stop any detention 30 seconds long? 

I'm thinking of the everyday situation 

where the police had to freeze the situation, 

where there is a body and ten people stand

ing around,and he doesn't have probable cause 

on any one of the ten, but he wants to detain 

them. If you abolish stop and frisk, the 

police would have to watch the same people 

walk away. 

THE WITNESS: For one thing, I think 

that it's not fair to speak of it in terms 

of stop and frisk. That means in the language 

of the Courts suspicious circumstances with 

a threat to the life of the officer. 

Under your hypothetical, there is no 

such threat. I don't know that would apply. 

It doesn't answer your question. 

I would say, there are currently on 

the books laws concerning material witnesses. 

They have not been successfully attacked, as 
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violating due process or other constitutional 

requirements. If the officer had a material 

witness, he can hold him for that basis. 

PROFESSOR RtrrH: He doesn 1t know when 

he first arrives on the scene. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, but in that circum

stances, my answer would be, the officer would 

have to let him go, yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Thomas? 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: Under the first 

section of your statement, B, recommend minimum 

statutory damages, that an individual could 

recover for an assault by a police officer, 

would you support the area of this situation 

of a minimum mandatory sentence of five years 

for anybody who was found guilty of assaulting 

a police officer? 

THE WITNESS: I would not. I think the 

policy considerations are very different. 

I think where we take this from is really 

from Civil Rights Legislation passed in California 

for· a miriim'Lm\'1 s!tatutory· al1i0ti1t't.~ :forl·depri·vc:r.,:-

tion of Civil Rights. 

The theory is to create a bar to handle 

the litigation. One of the problems, I feel, 
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if we have to sue the police officers, there 

is no chance for recovery, and, secondly, if 

we do recover, it will be next to nothing in 

terms of what kind of specials we can show. 

My feeling is, if you are going to create 

a kind of private attorney general in this 

area, one of the ways to do it is ~ycreating 

min~um statutory damages. Minimum sentencing 

is a different issue, and one of the questions 

is the kind of prison population you have. 

Most prison officials that testified on 

narcotics minimum sentences before Congress, 

said one of the terrible things of min~um 

sentences in narcotics, it builds a whole 

population in the prison house, and it is 

tough to deal with, they have no hope of 

getting out and no reason to correct themselves. 

I think that, in effect, what would 

happen here is, if the suggestion is adopted, 

municipalities would insure officers, as 

many of them do now, you would have insurance 

companies, defending the officers, and if 

the premiums got too high, what you would 

have the mayor or the comptroller telling 

the police department chief, "Look, you got 

• 
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to knock it off, you have to tell the boys 

to knock it off, it costs too .much money." 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: Isn't a police 

department or the municipality responsible 

now for the actions of police officers? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN'.~THCMAS: All this is not 

designed to create a fine, but to encourage 

suits. The Pearce case in Newark -- Newark 

is insured -- so that is not a criteria. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it is to encourage 

suits. There are instances where suits are 

not brought now and should be • 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: You have reference 

to State vs. LeRoy Jones. Did you .. attend 

that case? 

THE WITNESS: No, I did not. I did read 

the charge. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: In that statement, 

was that statement prepared by you or somebody 

else? 

THE WITNESS: It was prepared by me. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: So your statement in 

here about Judge Kapp with reference to the 

Jones' case is not based upon what you actually 
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observed happen at the trial? 

THE WITNESS: Let me see what I said 

about the Jones case. All I said is, "A broad 

removal statute would also provide an avenue 

for avoiding a hanging judge such as Essex 

County Court Leon Kapp who probably is familiar 

to you from his presiding over the recent trial 

of LeRoy Jones." 

That is what I said about that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: The difference to me, 

that his actions at the Jones trial are what would 

give the designation of a hanging judge, or did 

you not mean that? 

THE WITNESS: I did mean it in part, in the 

sense of my having read the transcript of his 

charge, what is based on the statement I quote 

from the transcript, in the case of Raymond E. Shearin. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: Are you familiar with the 

facts in that case? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I am. I talked at length 

with the attorney in the case. I have a copy of 

the transcript, from which the excerpt appears in 

my statement. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: I realize that. I'm not 

• 
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talking about the Judge's statement, but 

the facts of the case. 

THE WITNESS: I have conferred with the 

attorney at some length • 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: The defense attorney? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: You didn't attend 

that trial? 

THE WITNESS: No, I did not. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: One other thing, are 

you admitted in New Jersey? 

THE WITNESS: No, I am not, and I don't 

think I represented that I was an attorney. 

ASSEMBLYMAN THOMAS: You are an attorney? 

THE WITNESS: I am an attorney in New York 

and California. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. I think 

that concludes the witnesses that we have 

scheduled before this hearing • 

I have a short closing statement that I 

would like to read for the record, and following 

that I would like to have the Conu.nit tee for a 

short meeting. 

For two weeks our Committee has received 

testimony from a large number of witnesses 



199 

representing all aspects of New Jersey's 

system of administering criminal justice 

on the public. 

We have been encouraged 'by--their 

efforts and sincerity. They have made 

significant contributions. 

Now it is our turn. We set upon the 

task of assimilating the massive reports 

and exhibits received, our visits to the 

Trenton State Prison and Mercer County Work
the New Yardville Reformatory 

house,jthe voluminous hearing transcripts, 

a number of interviews and correspondence. 

Some additional fact-gathering may lie ahead 

to supplement or clarify what has been obtained. 

We have experienced a very busy two weeks. 

In the process, we have learned much. Some has 

been heart warming, such as the dedication 

and confidence of so many people working in 

the system or deeply concerned with its 

effectiveness. Some has been revealing and 

distressing, such as the lack of effective 

state programs regarding the growing cancer 

of organized crime, narcotics, and juvenile 

delinquency; or the weakness in our institu-

tional system regarding meaningful rehabilitation. 

• 
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There is much to do, and quickly. Even 

as we meet this morning, a large disturbance 

occurred among the students at Trenton High 

School and when the students were shortly re

leased from school, they quickly moved downtown 

to the business district where store windows 

were broken and normal business activity was 

greatly ~peded. There are reports one student 

was ·shot. 

We are determined to report quickly. No 

voluminous report, laboriously produced over 

months, shall follow. Instead, the transcript 

contains the main thrust of the story and we 

shall send it to many persons throughout the 

State for review and, hopefully, reaction. 

Action is the need of today and we shall 

meet that test. 

Let there be no doubt, the needs of New 

Jersey, are major, as the hearings have portrayed 

dramatically. Cooperation will be necessary for 

what lies ahead from all citizens, all public 

officials, the Governor, and all members of the 

Legislature. 

Is there anything further that any member 

of the Committee would like to say? 
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(No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you all. The hearing 

is adjourned. 

****** 

I, IKE CITTONE, a Notary Public and Certified 

Shorthand Reporter of the State of New Jersey, do 

hereby certify that the foregoing is a true and 

accurate transcript of the proceedings taken at 

the place and on the date hereinbefore set forth. 
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